

Walden University ScholarWorks

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection

2023

Admission Timing, Age, Sex, Pain, and Disability as Outcome Predictors of Short-Term Pain Programs

Nanesha Courtney Walden University

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations

Part of the Clinical Psychology Commons, and the Vocational Rehabilitation Counseling Commons

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection at ScholarWorks. It has been accepted for inclusion in Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies by an authorized administrator of ScholarWorks. For more information, please contact ScholarWorks@waldenu.edu.

Walden University

College of Allied Health

This is to certify that the doctoral dissertation by

Nanesha Courtney

has been found to be complete and satisfactory in all respects, and that any and all revisions required by the review committee have been made.

Review Committee Dr. Lisa Scharff, Committee Chairperson, Psychology Faculty Dr. Benita Stiles-Smith, Committee Member, Psychology Faculty

> Chief Academic Officer and Provost Sue Subocz, Ph.D.

> > Walden University 2023

Abstract

Admission Timing, Age, Sex, Pain, and Disability as Outcome Predictors of Short-Term

Pain Programs

by

Nanesha Courtney

MS, Walden University, 2017

MA, Argosy University, 2011

BA, Central Washington University, 1996

Dissertation Submitted in Partial Fulfillment

of the Requirements for the Degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

Clinical Psychology

Walden University

August 2023

Abstract

Researchers have found that age, sex, education level, and pretreatment pain levels may be significant predictors of patient outcomes; however, it remained unknown whether the timing of treatment predicts pain and disability after a multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment program. The purpose of this quantitative nonexperimental study was to use archival data to examine whether the timing of entry into a multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment program predicted pain and functioning levels at posttreatment. Glasser's choice theory was used to examine whether the combined effect of pretreatment pain, occupational disability level, age, sex, education level, and time of entrance predicted treatment outcome, as measured by change in pain and disability level using multivariate linear regression modeling. The combined effect of age, sex, education level, and time of entrance controlling for preprogram pain and disability levels was statistically significant in accounting for variance in posttreatment program pain and disability levels. Program occupational disability level was a significant predictor of posttreatment program occupational disability levels. Education levels of general equivalency diploma, high school diploma, and bachelor's degree, as well as pretreatment pain level, were significant predictors of posttreatment pain level. Those with at least a bachelor's degree had the greatest decrease in posttreatment pain levels. Health care managers may use these findings for positive social change by developing policies and creating awareness, especially among less educated patients, on the importance of pain management while providing appropriate treatment to patients.

Admission Timing, Age, Sex, Pain, and Disability as Outcome Predictors of Short-Term

Pain Programs

by

Nanesha Courtney

MS, Walden University, 2017 MA, Argosy University, 2011 BA, Central Washington University, 1996

Dissertation Submitted in Partial Fulfillment

of the Requirements for the Degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

Clinical Psychology

Walden University

August 2023

Dedication

This is dedicated to my loving husband, Scott, and our children, Tom and Camden. Your support, understanding, and encouragement gave me the motivation to continue this path even when I wanted to give up. To my parents, Herb and Wanda, and my brother, Michael, and all those others who continued to push me by asking questions about how much longer it was going to take me to finish this. Your unwavering support helped me navigate the obstacles I faced.

This accomplishment is ours to share. I love you all very much.

Acknowledgments

I would like to thank the multitude of people who have continued to support me throughout this process. Thank you to Northwest Occupational Medicine Center, Progressive Rehabilitation Institute, Pacific Rehabilitation, and Rehabilitation Institute of Washington for the use of your archival data.

To my mentors in choice theory, Judith Klefman and Martin Price, for teaching me the foundation through your guidance to understand that the choices were mine to make, and that happiness was in my hands.

To my employer, supervisors, colleagues, and staff, thank you for your willingness and flexibility to support me during this time.

To my friends, Kelly Cowger, Sili Raab, Missie Mills, Michelle Alger-Lewis, and Ella Martinez, your energy was truly inspirational and helped me get through those days that made it difficult to keep going. Thank you for all you did to help me in this process.

Finally, thank you to my Committee Chair Dr. Lisa Scharff and Committee Members Dr. Benita Stiles-Smith and Dr. Susan Rarick without whom I certainly would still be working on this.

You are all truly appreciated.

List of Tables	iv
List of Figures	V
Chapter 1: Introduction to the Study	1
Background of the Study	3
Problem Statement	6
Purpose of the Study	7
Research Questions and Hypotheses	8
Theoretical Framework	9
Nature of the Study	11
Definitions	13
Assumptions	14
Scope and Delimitations	14
Limitations	16
Significance	16
Summary	17
Chapter 2: Literature Review	19
Literature Search Strategy	19
Theoretical Foundation	20
Chronic Pain and Coping	
Theoretical Approach to Chronic Pain	
Literature Review	25

Table of Contents

Definition of Chronic Pain	. 25
Influence of Pain Conceptualization on the Prevalence of Chronic Pain	. 26
Chronic Pain in Work Injuries	. 27
Chronic Pain Treatment	. 31
Entrance Timing and Early Intervention	. 34
Multidisciplinary Short-Term Intensive Pain Treatment	. 37
Summary	52
Chapter 3: Research Method	54
Research Design and Rationale	54
Methodology	56
Population	. 56
Participants	. 56
Procedures for Recruitment, Participation, and Data Collection	. 57
Instrumentation and Variable Operationalization	. 57
Data Analysis Plan	. 58
Threats to Validity	60
Ethical Procedures	61
Summary	62
Chapter 4: Results	63
Data Collection	64
Results 66	
Demographic Predictor Variables of Sex, Age, and Education Level	. 66

	Variables of Entrance Timing, Pain, and Occupational Disability	67
	Testing the Assumptions of the Regression Analysis	68
	Testing of Parametric Assumptions Required for Multiple Regression	
	Hypothesis Testing	74
	Summary	81
Cł	hapter 5: Discussion, Conclusions, and Recommendations	83
	Interpretation of the Findings	84
	Limitations of the Study	90
	Recommendations for Research	91
	Implications for Positive Social Change	
	Summary	94
Re	eferences	95

List	of	Tables
	U 1	I GOIOL

Table 1 Demographics 67
Table 2 Descriptive Statistics for Pre- and Posttreatment Pain Levels, Program
Occupational Disability Levels, and Entrance Timing into Program
Table 3 Pearson Correlations Between Posttreatment Disability Level, Entrance Timing,
Age, Sex, Education Level, Pretreatment Pain Level, and Pretreatment Disability
Level
Table 4 Pearson Correlations Between Postpain Level, Entrance Timing, Age, Sex,
Education Level, Pretreatment Pain Level, and Pretreatment Disability Level70
Table 5 F Test Results for RQ1 (DV: Postprogram Occupational Disability Level) 76
Table 6 F Test Results for RQ1 (DV: Postpain Level)
Table 7 Regression Coefficient Table for RQ2 (DV: Postprogram Occupational
Disability Level)79
Table 8 Regression Coefficient Table for RQ2 (DV: Postpain Level) 81

List of Figures

Figure 1 Scatterplot of Standardized Residuals Against the Predicted Values (DV:		
Posttreatment Occupational Disability Level)71		
Figure 2 Scatterplot of Standardized Residuals Against the Predicted Values (DV:		
Posttreatment Pain Level)72		
Figure 3 Histogram of Regression Residuals (DV: Posttreatment Occupational Disability		
Level)		
Figure 4 Histogram of Regression Residuals (DV: Postpain Level)		

Chapter 1: Introduction to the Study

Chronic pain is a phenomenon that can lead to chronic distress and disability (Patsavas, 2014). Chronic pain is defined as pain lasting longer than 3 to 6 months and negatively affecting the individual's well-being or pain that continues when it should not (American Chronic Pain Association [ACPA], 2021). Chronic pain can severely impact the lives of those suffering psychologically, physiologically, financially, and socially. Individuals with chronic pain often exhibit decreased function and reduced tolerance for physical work, and their quality of life can be lowered (Svanberg et al., 2017).

Chronic pain's direct and indirect costs impact society and individuals. On a societal level, chronic pain leads to increased costs of medical treatment, disability services, legal fees, and lost work (Turk & McCarberg, 2005; Walid et al., 2018). The cost of chronic pain is estimated to be between \$150 billion and \$250 billion annually in the United States (Macchia & Oswald, 2021). Chronic pain affects more than 76 million Americans annually and has been identified as the second most common reason for seeking medical treatment by a physician (Davidhizar & Giger, 2004; Sharma et al., 2020). Problems often arise in chronic pain patients when they increase their activity level, which results in immobility, dependence on others, and social isolation. This exacerbation of pain can impact the individual's lifestyle, productivity, and social relationships (Arendt-Nielsen et al., 2018; Breivik et al., 2006; Clauw et al., 2019; Kress et al., 2015).

The initiation of multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment programs has allowed treatment of this complex issue by diverse types of health care professionals (medical and psychological) working in the same location. Although there is evidence that multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment programs can be beneficial, understanding the factors that predict their success remains a nascent field of research (Cormier et al., 2016; de Rooij et al., 2013; Svanberg et al., 2017). Multiple factors have been demonstrated to influence pain and treatment outcomes, including psychological distress, comorbid illness, self-efficacy beliefs, fear-avoidance beliefs, avoidance behaviors, treatment expectations, sociodemographic factors, depression, and anxiety (Cormier et al., 2016; de Rooij et al., 2013; Svanberg et al., 2017).

Although some factors that predict success in multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment programs have been identified, the role of the timing of treatment entry had not been examined in the literature as a potential predictor of treatment outcome. Timing may be important because it plays a role in the treatment of chronic conditions and the probability of returning to work after an injury (Gilbert, 2021; Shaw et al., 2017). I sought to fill this research gap and examine whether individuals with chronic pain who are admitted into these programs during the first 12 months after an injury are more or less likely to have improved function leading to a return-to-work compared to those who start the program 13 months or longer after an occupational injury. Individuals and treatment providers may use the results of this study to make treatment decisions, which may lead to increased functioning and decreased pain. If a relationship between treatment timing and outcome is indicated, the findings may help generate social change by improving outcomes for multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment programs and benefiting many chronic pain sufferers and their families. Chapter 1 includes background information on the study, an outline of the problem, and a description of the purpose of this study. This chapter also covers research questions and hypotheses, a description of the theoretical framework, and an introduction to the nature of the study. The terms and definitions used in this current study; the assumptions, delimitations, and limitations associated with this study; and the significance of this study is also presented. This chapter concludes with a summary.

Background of the Study

Retention of injured individuals in the workforce is vital in minimizing the development of disability conviction, a mindset in which individuals focus only on what they cannot do and what might make their pain worse rather than what they are capable of (Caneiro et al., 2017). Bringing these individuals back to work can be complicated; a positive return-to-work outcome requires clear stakeholder communication and involvement (Corbière & Shen, 2007; Woodall et al., 2017). Researchers have reported that the longer an individual is out of work, the less likely they are to return-to-work. The likelihood of return-to-work drops to 50% at 6 months, 30% at 12 months, and 10% after 2 years (Shaw et al., 2017).

When occupational disability transitions into chronic pain, it can affect the wellbeing, functionality, productivity, and social relationships of the individual, which may lead to increased chronic pain complaints (McCoy, 2016). This creates a substantial economic and social burden for the individual and their family (Dueñas et al., 2016). Chronic pain can lead to delayed recovery, a disproportionate disability, and delayed return to function due to nonmedical reinforcers (Collie et al., 2018). Delayed recovery may lead to permanent physical limitations and occupational devastation (Kawi, 2016). Delayed recovery may develop due to persistent pain, inadequate coping skills, catastrophizing, fear avoidance, perceived injustice, and lack of knowledge regarding pain generation (Lavoie et al., 2017). Complications such as anxiety, depression, and social isolation may arise when delayed recovery becomes an issue (Kawi, 2016).

Recovery from an injury and associated chronic pain has been a research focus, but this is a complicated topic with limited predictability (Peters et al., 2017). The prevalence of chronic pain continues to increase, substantially impacting occupational and social performance (Dick et al., 2011; O'Brien et al., 2010; M. Wilson et al., 2015). In 2021, over 100 million people in the United States were suffering from chronic pain, and approximately 21% of the global population were experiencing chronic pain (Gulseren & Kelloway, 2021). Treatment of injuries often begins with a traditional biomedical model relegating injury to its most basic physiological components (Ronzi et al., 2017). However, in addition to issues associated with physical injury, individuals may experience psychological symptoms relating to an injury that may affect their ability and desire to return-to-work. They may, for example, blame their injury on an employer's neglect or a coworker's miscalculation, or they may feel embarrassed by their careless actions. They may also feel victimized by a system they believe is not considering their best interest (Besen et al., 2017; Iles et al., 2008). It is important when addressing occupational disabilities to have buy-in, motivation to get better, and a goal of a successful return-to-work from all parties (Eklund et al., 2019).

Multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment programs treat not only physical injury but also complicating psychosocial factors. These programs adopt a biopsychosocial perspective, drawing techniques from multiple fields to help individuals increase their functionality, social interaction, coping skills, and communication skills to facilitate successful reintegration into society as productive workforce members (Turk & Gatchel, 2018; Vlaeyen & Crombez, 2020). Multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment programs have been demonstrated to be effective in treating chronic pain; however, there is limited knowledge regarding what predicts successful treatment in these settings (Kamper et al., 2015). Most of the research on treatment outcomes in multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment settings has focused on the role of psychological variables (Kamper et al., 2015). Researchers have emphasized the contributing factors to treating chronic pain, including cognitive, emotional, behavioral, and perceptive factors (Gatchel, 2005; Kerns et al., 2011).

The timing of treatment has been demonstrated to be important in treating many medical conditions (Rysavy et al., 2015). It is not known if the timing of treatment makes a difference in chronic pain outcomes (Cancelliere et al., 2016). Early intervention for chronic pain conditions may increase the effectiveness of such treatment, providing for a faster return-to-work, lower depression, and increased function. The current study was needed to fill this important gap, and the findings may be used to improve treatment outcomes and psychological and physical functioning in individuals who suffer from chronic pain.

Problem Statement

The problem investigated in this study was that it was unknown whether the pain and disability outcomes of individuals participating in multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment could be predicted by the timing of their entrance to treatment. Other demographic and treatment variables such as age, sex, highest level of education achieved, and level of occupational disability at pretreatment pain level were accounted for to address potential confounding effects.

Chronic pain is costly. Gaskin and Richard (2012) discussed the Medical Expenditure Panel Survey 2010 extrapolated data and estimated that the cost of painrelated health care increased from between \$261 and \$300 billion in 2008 to between \$560 and \$635 billion in 2010. Understanding whether the timing of entrance into a multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment program makes a difference in outcome may inform the decision-making process regarding treatment options and may lead to more effective treatment of individuals who suffer from chronic pain.

Several researchers have noted psychological symptoms such as psychological distress, comorbid illness, self-efficacy beliefs, fear-avoidance beliefs, avoidance behaviors, treatment expectations, sociodemographic factors, depression, and anxiety may predict multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment program outcome (Cormier et al., 2016; de Rooij et al., 2013; Svanberg et al., 2017). Moreover, age, sex, education level at pretreatment, and pretreatment pain levels significantly predict patient outcomes (Racine et al., 2020; Shaygan et al., 2019). The specific problem was that it remained unknown whether the pain and disability of individuals who participate in

multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment can be predicted by the timing of their entrance to treatment as well as their age, sex, highest level of education, level of occupational disability at pretreatment, and pretreatment pain levels (Cancelliere et al., 2016; Shaw et al., 2017).

The current study addressed a gap in the literature and extended research in related areas because treatment timing had been demonstrated to be an important indicator of treatment outcomes (Shaw et al., 2017). Other outcome predictors included age, sex, and highest level of education (Shaygan et al., 2019); smoking and pain intensity (Yamada et al., 2019); psychological factors such as stress, anxiety, and depression (Linton et al., 2018); and level of occupational disability at pretreatment (Yamada et al., 2019). In the current study, I included the predictor variables addressed by Shaygan et al. (2019) and Yamada et al. (2019), specifically age, sex, education level, and occupational disability at pretreatment. This limitation was due to the use of archived data, which did not include psychological variables. In Chapter 2, I discuss the importance of demographic variables in predicting the outcome of treatment in similar programs.

Purpose of the Study

The purpose of this quantitative nonexperimental study was to use archival data to examine whether the timing of entry into a multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment program predicts pain and functioning levels at posttreatment. The study's results may illustrate the predictive power (or lack thereof) of timing of entry in predicting the success of multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment program enrollment. This may contribute to the growing body of knowledge regarding the predictors of multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment program success and may have practical implications concerning whether injured workers should be encouraged to undertake similar management programs earlier or later in their recovery period, providing benefits to both workers and employers. Three independent multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment programs based in the Pacific Northwest region of the United States provided archived data for the study.

Research Questions and Hypotheses

The study was guided by two research questions and corresponding null and alternative hypotheses:

RQ1: What is the combined effect of pretreatment pain, occupational disability level, age, sex, education level, and time of entrance in accounting for variance in posttreatment and disability levels?

 H_0 1: The combined effect of the proportion of variance explained by a set of predictor variables in accounting for the posttreatment variables is zero. H_a 1: The combined effect of the proportion of variance explained by a set of predictor variables in accounting for the posttreatment variables is greater than zero.

RQ2: What are the relative effects of pretreatment pain, occupational disability level, age, sex, education level, and time of entrance in accounting for variance in posttreatment pain and disability levels?

 H_02 : The relative effects of pretreatment pain, occupational disability level, age, sex, education level, and time of entrance account for no variance in posttreatment pain and disability levels.

 H_a 2: The relative effects of pretreatment pain, occupational disability level, age, sex, education level, and time of entrance account for significant variance in posttreatment pain and disability levels.

Theoretical Framework

The theoretical framework to be used in the study was the choice theory, which was developed by W. Glasser (1998). Choice theory focuses on individuals' internal motivations (Glasser, 1998). This theory allowed for examining the timing of early treatment for injured workers and any effect this choice may have on their thoughts, behaviors, and treatment outcomes. Understanding personal control gives the individual the power to manage their pain condition and is a commonality between choice theory and multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment programs.

W. Glasser (1998) explained through the choice theory that individuals choose how they behave, think (directly), and feel both emotionally and physically (indirectly). This includes distress and suffering. In chronic pain, choice theory posits that a considerable amount of what happens in the body is an unintended result of actions or thoughts (Glasser, 1998). When an individual is injured because of the physical pain felt from this injury, the individual may believe that being physically active will increase their physical pain. If the individual makes the choice to be physically inactive, this can lead to feelings of depression, anxiety, inadequacy, and lowered self-esteem. This leads to physical deconditioning, which increases physical pain with lowered activity threshold. As this pattern continues, the individual has a change in status from acute to chronic pain. Chronic pain may exacerbate pain responses, extreme fatigue, and physical limitations (Arnstein, 2000).

Submitting to the belief that outside forces control a person creates the illusion of helplessness (Powell, 2004). Internalizing this helplessness, perhaps the hallmark of disability conviction, results in a situation in which a person becomes so caught up in the idea of their disability that the perception of external control manifests as hopelessness (Powell, 2004). When considering the individual's perception of the pain signals in conjunction with a lack of confidence to manage, cope, and function with pain and the addition of a facilitating agent, treatment timing may significantly influence the development of the disability mindset and depression. W. Glasser (1998) described these external forces as disconnecting habits or external control. When individuals can shift this locus of control from external to internal, W. Glasser and choice theory postulate a positive impact on the individuals' behavior and thoughts.

Early use of evidence-based, multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment programs may give individuals the tools to lower perceived pain levels through education, physical and occupational therapies, psychological interventions, and medication management. Given the spiral of pain and disability predicted by choice theory when the choice of decreased activity is made, I predicted by this theory that early entry into multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment programs would be related to overall improved functioning and decreased pain levels in comparison to those who delay entry into such programs. More detail about choice theory and how it applies to the research is presented in Chapter 2.

Nature of the Study

The study was a quantitative nonexperimental study using archived de-identified data from three multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment programs based in the Pacific Northwest region of the United States comprising over 500 patients no more than 7 years after injury. These programs are independent from each other and use the same approach in their treatment programs. Data gathered between 2012 and 2019 were used to examine whether the timing of admission concerning injury was related to function and pain outcomes. The research methodology was quantitative. Quantitative research is ideal for examining relationships between quantifiable variables (Bryman, 2016). Quantitative research can result in empirically strong conclusions by including streamlined, quantitative instrumentation to collect closed-ended data that are feasible to analyze for large populations, making it the preferred approach when such instrumentation and large study populations are available (Bryman, 2016).

Furthermore, quantitative research is effective when the issues under study are well-illuminated by existing theories that can guide the study. All of this was true for the current study. Both research questions pertained to the nature of the relationships between variables, which were easily quantified by the research instruments used to evaluate the success of multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment programs. Furthermore, choice theory (see W. Glasser, 1998) and existing literature informed the research questions and hypotheses to be tested. Thus, a quantitative approach was ideal for this study.

I used a nonexperimental survey design. The nature of the study design did not allow for causal attributions because the groups may have differed on several variables besides the independent variable of interest. However, the design allowed me to use a convenient archival data set. I included demographic information in the data analysis. Occupational disability level was assessed by a physical examination at the time of entrance and again at discharge. The time of treatment entry was calculated in months, and pain level was measured as an ordinal variable based on the self-rated pain scoring.

Archival records were collected from three different multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment programs treating patients in the Pacific Northwest, all of which had similar approaches to treatment. Self-report questionnaires completed by the individuals treated at these programs for chronic pain issues were accessed for the current study. These data were collected by each facility and were available in the archived records. The records were de-identified at the multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment clinics and provided to me electronically.

The independent variables were length of time after injury before entry into the multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment program and the demographic and pain variables of age, sex, education level, pretreatment disability, and pain level, whereas the dependent variables were posttreatment disability and pain levels. Multivariate linear regression analyses were used to determine whether there was a predictive relationship between the independent variables (age, sex, education level, pretreatment disability and pretreatment pain level, and entrance timing) and the dependent variables (posttreatment occupation disability and pain levels).

Definitions

Chronic pain: Identified by the ACPA (2021) as pain lasting longer than 3 to 6 months and negatively affecting the individual's well-being or pain that continues when it should not.

Delayed recovery: A disproportionate disability and delayed return to function due to nonmedical reinforcers (Collie et al., 2018).

Disability: A condition that makes it more difficult for a person to perform certain activities or effectively interact with others (Caneiro et al., 2017).

Injured workers: Workers who have sustained a work-related injury resulting from their jobs, which interferes with their ability to continue doing those jobs (Ronzi et al., 2017).

Multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment program: Complex interventions that include a biopsychosocial model to help individuals increase their functionality, social interactions, coping skills, and communication skills to facilitate successful reintegration into society as productive workforce members (Turk & Gatchel, 2018). These programs are comprehensive short-term intensive programs (3–4 weeks) designed for each patient's specific needs. They consist of an in-house rehabilitation team including a medical physician, pain psychologist, vocational counselor, and occupational and physical therapists who all function in the same location.

Assumptions

Assumptions are propositions that a researcher takes as givens. Such statements are assumed to be true and necessary for the study to be meaningful but are not tested (Merriam & Tisdell, 2015). Several assumptions were inherent in the current study. First, I assumed that quantitative methodology would provide real and meaningful conclusions regarding the ability of multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment programs to treat chronic pain. This assumption was inherent in the quantitative design. Second, I assumed that assessment and treatment were relatively uniform across facilities, and that all data used were collected and reported before and after treatment. Third, I assumed that the chosen time periods were appropriate for analysis. Fourth, I assumed that the chosen outcomes represented an appropriate means of measuring the results of multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment programs for injured workers. Finally, I assumed that the programs' approach in supplying the data had not changed substantively during the time frame for which the study data were collected. Although the breadth and specificity of the outcomes chosen supported this assumption, they did not ensure it.

Scope and Delimitations

Delimitations represent the soft limits of a study or those boundaries inherent in the choice of the research problem, population, and other methodological factors chosen by the researcher. Researchers intentionally set boundaries for what is studied (Bryman, 2016). The current study was delimited to three multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment programs used in the Pacific Northwest to treat chronic pain. Geographic location was limited in this study to the Pacific Northwest because I am from this area and have specific knowledge and experience with these agencies through injured worker participation in these programs. Additionally, the study was delimited to work-related injuries because the ability of multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment programs to affect these injuries and their corresponding work outcomes was the study's objective. Data collection was delimited to the selected multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment programs from which de-identified data were available for analysis. The study was also delimited to 7 years from 2012 to 2019.

Another delimitation was associated with the measures and data collection corresponding to the quantitative research method. Occupational disability level was assessed by a physical examination at the time of entrance and again at discharge. The time of treatment entry was calculated, and pain level was measured as an ordinal variable based on the self-related pain scoring. The data collected were delimited to numerical data, limiting me from collecting more detailed understanding of each study participant.

These delimitations may limit the generalizability of the results to the specific types of multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment programs examined in the study and the geographic area of the Pacific Northwest. However, this limitation was acceptable given the exploratory nature of the research and it being the first study to examine the time of treatment as a predictor of multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment program success. Future researchers may address these delimitations by carrying out similar research in other contexts or on a larger scale, and qualitative

research could be conducted to access more detailed and nuanced information about treatment seeking in chronic pain sufferers.

Limitations

Limitations are the study's hard methodological limits. Given the methodological circumstances, limitations represent the study design's weaknesses and unavoidable barriers (Merriam & Tisdell, 2015). Self-reported data potentially limited the current study, as in to other studies that rely on participants' subjective evaluations. However, this limitation was unavoidable because there was no better or more objective way of measuring pain, much less chronic pain. The study was also limited by its use of historical data. Although these data were valuable and easily accessible, using them limited my ability to enforce inclusion or exclusion criteria except according to available demographic data, and limited the type and kinds of data that could be collected to those present in the historical records of the programs under study.

Significance

The findings of the current study may have a significant impact on individuals, their families, health care providers, and society. The development of a chronic pain disability is a lengthy process involving contextual factors such as development of psychological conditions, and learning principles (Linton et al., 2018). These factors need to be better understood to understand how pain disability evolves in one individual and not another. The knowledge gained from the current study may be used to assist in the development of appropriate treatment regimens (see Linton et al., 2018). Although the timing of treatment has important implications for other chronic conditions such as addiction (Harris et al., 2018), it has not yet been examined as a predictor of multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment program success in treating injured workers. The timing of treatment entry is a controllable factor. Therefore, the current study filled a gap in the academic and practical knowledge that may provide a better understanding of treating individuals with chronic pain and disability more effectively.

Chronic pain associated with occupational disability impacts the lives of individuals, their friends, their families, and their employers (Kosny et al., 2018). Beyond the workers themselves, families can be affected by watching loved ones deal with pain from an occupational injury (Kosny et al., 2018). Improving functioning and well-being in individuals may help minimize the strain the family unit feels. Knowledge regarding whether treatment timing makes a difference in outcomes may be useful for health care providers to educate and advise their patients and clients. Any research focusing on improving outcomes for individuals with chronic pain also has strong implications for social change given the impact and cost of chronic pain on society.

Summary

In Chapter 1, I addressed the problem of insufficient knowledge regarding the predictability of pain and disability outcomes in individuals participating in multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment programs. I aimed to investigate whether several factors, including the timing of entrance to the treatment, age, sex, highest level of education, level of occupational disability at pretreatment, and pretreatment pain levels served as predictors of pain and disability at posttreatment. The focus of this research was the gap in the literature regarding the role of the timing of

treatment. No researchers had examined whether the time between injury and entrance into a multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment program could predict outcome in that program. The study was guided by choice theory (see W. Glasser, 1998). I used de-identified archival data from three multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment programs in the Pacific Northwest from 2012 to 2019 to answer the research questions. In Chapter 2, the study's context is explored in greater depth. This includes a more in-depth description of the theoretical framework, a thorough review of related academic and professional literature, and a restatement of the research gap that this study filled.

Chapter 2: Literature Review

The purpose of this study was to investigate whether the pain and disability of individuals who participate in multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment can be predicted by the timing of their entrance to treatment, their age, their sex, the highest level of education they achieved, their level of occupational disability at pretreatment, and their pretreatment pain levels. Chronic pain contributes to the suffering of more than 50 million Americans, with 19 million reporting pain significantly affecting function (ACPA, 2021; Dahlhamer et al., 2018; National Center for Health Statistics, 2017). If appropriate and timely treatment can predict outcomes, it may inform continued research and individual treatment decisions. The knowledge gained from the current study may inform treatment decisions that benefit patients, their families, and health care providers.

An examination regarding whether a connection exists between entrance timing and function was a reasonable pursuit in this field of research, given the published literature. This chapter includes a review of research related to chronic pain and pain management. The literature search strategy is presented first, followed by the theoretical foundation and a literature review regarding the critical variables and concepts relevant to the current study. This includes conceptualizing chronic pain, chronic pain in work injuries, chronic pain treatment, multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment, and early interventions. Chapter 2 concludes with a summary and outline of key points.

Literature Search Strategy

To identify studies related to the research topic and purpose of the current investigation, I performed a literature search of the Google Scholar, PubMed, and Academic Search Complete databases. To build a foundation for conducting the research on multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment, I also conducted a thorough literature search on the effectiveness of multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment; the psychological predictors of pain outcome; nonphysiologically predictors of pain outcome; and age, sex, and education in pain outcome. The following search terms and phrases were used: *entrance timing, multidisciplinary, multidisciplinary pain treatment, pain management, chronic pain, occupational disability, psychological predictors, nonpsychological predictors, age, sex, education,* and *early intervention.* Boolean logic was used to expand or narrow the searches when necessary.

The studies included in the review matched the search terms, and a review of the titles and abstracts confirmed their applicability to the current study. Most of the studies were published within the past 5 years, and older studies were determined to be applicable based on the number of citations or impact on the field. The reviewed studies were published in peer-reviewed academic publications and available in full-text English language versions. Based on the search criteria, 96 studies were eligible for inclusion in the review. Of the 96 studies, 86 (90%) had been published since 2014, and 11 (10%) had been published before 2014 and were considered to be guiding.

Theoretical Foundation

The theoretical framework used in this study was choice theory developed by W. Glasser (1998). Choice theory focuses on individuals' internal motivations for selecting specific actions over others (C. Glasser, 2003). Personal control is a critical component of choice theory (W. Glasser, 1998). W. Glasser explained that individuals make choices

directly through how they behave and think and indirectly through how they feel emotionally and physically. According to the tenets of choice theory, humans have basic needs (survival, love, belonging, freedom, power, and fun) that dictate choices and are both physical and psychological (W. Glasser, 1998). The theory also posits that all behavior is purposeful to meet those basic needs (W. Glasser, 1998).

As applied to the current study, choice theory allowed me to look at the timing of treatment in chronic pain sufferers and the influence this choice may have on the outcome. Choice theory was used to predict that when an individual is injured, they may believe that being physically active will increase physical pain. If the individual chooses to be physically inactive, this could lead to feelings of depression, anxiety, inadequacy, or lowered self-esteem. This may lead to physical deconditioning, thereby increasing physical pain, lowering activity threshold, and contributing to further physical deconditioning. Arnstein (2000) discussed how as this pattern continues, the injured individual has a change in status from acute to chronic pain. Chronic pain may exacerbate pain response, extreme fatigue, and physical limitations.

Chronic Pain and Coping

The inability to cope with pain using practical adaptation activities or emotional coping skills increases pain related behavior and is associated with negative emotional outcomes (Higgins et al., 2015). Researchers have demonstrated that passive coping behaviors such as hoping the pain goes away or inactivity increase catastrophic thinking, mental distress, and an inability to function physically and emotionally (Alschuler et al., 2013; Carroll et al., 2014; Higgins et al., 2015; LaChapelle & Hadjistavropoulos, 2005).

These passive maladaptive coping behaviors reflect what Chen and Jackson (2018) referred to as "dysfunctional expectancies" (p. 1) and are often found in individuals with an external locus of control (Chen & Jackson, 2018). Choice theory (W. Glasser, 1998) addresses external locus of control by acknowledging the belief that individuals have little control over other people or factors. Instead, the focus is placed on an internal locus of control over other belief that individuals have some degree of personal control over outcomes (Gardner et al., 2018; Keedy et al., 2014; Schmidt, 2016).

A chronic pain sufferer who has an internal locus of control may fear that being physically active will lead to increased pain; however, the individual may also be more likely to choose to be physically active compared to those with an external locus of control because they believe that what they choose to do has some impact on health outcomes (Keedy et al., 2014). Increased activity is then reinforced as the individual realizes increased functionality and engagement with social and familial networks. Individuals with an internal locus of control are more likely than those with an external locus of control to manage the pain and fear instead of allowing those factors to control them (Keedy et al., 2014).

The perceived level of control over one's choices, such as being active, may be useful in predicting treatment success. A lack of perceived individual control negatively impacts intervention success (Keedy et al., 2014; Schmidt, 2016). External locus of control may lead to feelings of helplessness (Powell, 2004). Internalized helplessness, the hallmark of disability conviction, results in an individual becoming caught up in the idea of external control and self-perceived inability to affect the situation, which may impact depression (Powell, 2004). When considering an individual's perception of pain in conjunction with confidence levels in managing, coping, and functioning with pain, earlier entrance to treatment may minimize the development of the disability mindset and depression. Providing early exposure to a multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment program may encourage the facilitation of internal locus of control mechanisms and may minimize the impact of more passive coping measures (Gatchel et al., 2014).

Theoretical Approach to Chronic Pain

The choice theory was selected for the current study because it was used to predict an association between the timing of the implementation of evidence-based multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment programs and outcomes (see McCoy, 2016; Schatman, 2016). The timing of chronic pain interventions may influence the effectiveness of such treatment, leading to a faster return-to-work, lower depression, and increased functioning. W. Glasser (1998) explained that when individuals shift their locus of control from external to internal, it can positively impact their behavior and thoughts. Given the spiral of pain and disability identified by multiple researchers (Alschuler et al., 2013; Carroll et al., 2014; de Rooij et al., 2013), choice theory predicts that early entry into a multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment program may be related to overall improved functioning and decreased pain levels compared to those with delayed entry. This theory also offers insight into how the decision to enter treatment may impact functioning and engagement while experiencing chronic pain.

I used choice theory to inform the research questions and hypotheses. Choice theory has been supported as a useful framework for managing pain (Pierce, 2003).

Choice theory emphasizes the role self-efficacy plays in determining patients' experiences with pain as well as their ability to cope with increased pain while they work in multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment programs (Arnstein, 2000). For example, Arnstein (2000) found that self-efficacy significantly mediates the relationship between pain intensity and disability. Self-efficacy is related to locus of control, reflecting the individual's belief that they can perform certain tasks (Arnstein, 2000). Having an internal locus of control means an individual perceives that they have control over a situation, while self-efficacy reflects that individual's belief that they can do what is necessary to control that situation. Self-efficacy is a critical variable in determining perceptions of disability and recovery outcomes. Self-efficacy influences behaviors predicted by choice theory, which may influence the quality of life (Arnstein, 2000). Selfefficacy may influence behavior, influencing the quality of life in individuals with chronic pain (Arnstein, 2000). Choice theory has been used to guide chronic pain management strategies based on its influence on subjective and psychological conceptions of disability (Müller et al., 2016).

Powell (2004) updated the original choice theory presented by W. Glasser (1998) by focusing on internalizing the desire to change or taking responsibility for change. Powell introduced five states of responsible human behavior: willingness to change, taking responsibility for change, obtaining the knowledge needed to change, applying that knowledge, and maintaining change behavior. Powell built on W. Glasser's foundational idea that motivation must come from within to make a change, and Powell expanded on how that change takes place. W. Glasser's original model has been used to
guide chronic pain management strategies based on its influence on subjective and psychological conceptions of disability (Müller et al., 2016). Powell's expansion on the theory emphasized the importance of factors beyond the internal locus of control and self-efficacy, such as access to the information and support needed to make and maintain meaningful change.

Multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment programs offer information and support, and chronic pain sufferers who can use those resources before possibly falling into the pain/disability spiral may benefit from treatment more than those who wait. Choice theory (W. Glasser, 1998) offers a promising link between traditional biomedical conceptions of pain and disability to psychological and social processes that impact behavioral choices that influence the quality of life.

Literature Review

Definition of Chronic Pain

Chronic pain persists after healing or exists without tissue damage (Hylands-White et al., 2017). Chronic pain is defined as persisting for more than 3 months (Gulseren & Kelloway, 2021). Professional organizations have differed to some degree in their conceptualizations of pain, which has led to some discrepancies in the literature about how pain is understood and measured.

The ACPA (2021) defined chronic pain as pain lasting longer than 3 to 6 months that negatively affects an individual's well-being or pain that continues when it should not. This definition was developed using peer-reviewed research and was grounded in findings from Tait et al. (1990) who developed the first pain disability index to measure how pain impacts the ability to perform daily activities. However, some researchers have questioned the utility of conceptualizing pain as a disability and have suggested that framing pain experiences this way may lead to catastrophizing the pain experience (Timm et al., 2021; Treede et al., 2015). As a result, some researchers and organizations have sought new ways to classify pain based on subjective experiences.

The International Association for the Study of Pain defined pain subjectively as a "chronic primary pain [that] has persisted for more than 3 months and is associated with significant emotional distress and functional disability, and another condition does not better account for the pain" (Nicholas et al., 2019, para. 1). This definition places value on the subjective perception of pain and the duration of its experience as key indicators rather than the degree to which it impacts daily functioning. How pain is conceptualized, defined, and measured has a considerable influence on the determination of how it is treated (Treede et al., 2015). As a result, different treatments may influence individuals differently based on incorporating biological, psychological, and social factors.

Influence of Pain Conceptualization on the Prevalence of Chronic Pain

An important consideration concerning the conceptualization of pain and its measurement is prevalence because the rate of chronic pain in each population is influenced by how it is defined. Furthermore, the degree to which pain negatively influences social support networks and health care delivery is also influenced by how pain is conceptualized (Dueñas et al., 2016). Specifically, whether is perceived as harmful rather than a natural biological process may influence the degree to which aspects of care are perceived as important. These factors impact how health care providers manage pain (Kawi, 2016). Chronic pain is a prevalent problem in middle childhood and adolescence (Harrison et al., 2019).

Chronic Pain in Work Injuries

Chronic pain impacts the individual, family, friends, social networks, employers, and society (Fayaz et al., 2016). The ACPA (2021) estimated that approximately 50 million Americans suffer from chronic pain and that approximately 80% of annual cumulative medical visits were for chronic pain. The Occupational Safety and Health Administration estimated that employers pay \$1 billion per week for the direct costs of workplace injuries, including workers compensation payments and medical and legal services (Friend & Kohn, 2018). Chronic pain is a personally devasting phenomenon that impacts the individual and society in a costly manner.

Employers must pay the indirect costs of chronic pain by replacing employees, investigating lost productivity, repairing equipment, and conducting corrective measures (Grimani et al., 2018). The individual costs and suffering associated with chronic pain include personal health expenses and lost time from family, friends, and work (Peters et al., 2017). Treatment of injured individuals often begins with a traditional biomedical model relegating injury to its most basic physiological components (Ronzi et al., 2017). However, injured individuals often experience psychological symptoms relating to an injury that may affect their ability and desire to return-to-work or engage socially with friends and family (Ronzi et al., 2017). Those injured at work may blame the injury on an employer's neglect or a coworker's miscalculation and may feel resentment or embarrassment about careless personal actions. Injured individuals may also feel victimized by a system they believe is not looking out for their best interest (Besen et al., 2017; Iles et al., 2008). It is essential when addressing occupational disabilities to have buy-in, motivation to get better, and an outcome goal from all parties (Kapoor et al., 2006; Roe, 2017).

Moens et al. (2019) identified and summarized evidence on returning to work in patients with chronic back pain treated with spinal cord stimulation. Moens et al. performed a systematic literature review to include studies from PubMed, EMBASE, SCOPUS, and Web of Science until October 2017 and assessed the risk of bias using a modified version of the Downs and Black checklist. The review included 15 full-text articles after screening a total of 2,835 articles, and Moens et al. reported that spinal cord stimulation intervention resulted in a high rate of individuals returning to work after an injury. Based on the currently available literature, the authors concluded that spinal cord stimulation is an effective approach to help individuals with chronic pain return-to-work after an injury.

Gulseren and Kelloway (2021) explored qualitative interviews regarding how 13 full-time employees with severe chronic pain experienced work. Using content analysis of the interview response, Gulseren and Kelloway revealed that active pain management was important for ensuring individuals' function at work. This finding provides a foundation for future theoretical and quantitative studies on chronic pain and work.

Returning to work with chronic pain can be complicated, requiring clear stakeholder communication and involvement (Corbière & Shen, 2007; Woodall et al., 2017). According to Shaw et al. (2017), 70% of those injured on the job return to the workforce after two months. The likelihood of a return-to-work drops to 50% at 6 months, 30% at twelve months, and 10% after two years (Shaw et al., 2017). Researchers have also indicated that the duration of pain is related to poor treatment outcomes, concluding that the longer one suffers from pain, the less likely they are to recover (Shaw et al., 2017). Given this research, Gulseren and Kelloway (2021) recommended policy changes and organizational interventions to improve working conditions for employees with chronic pain.

Chronic pain associated with an occupational disability can substantially impact the lives of individuals and their loved ones (Linton et al., 2018). Pain as a symptom, such as that caused by musculoskeletal disorders, is a major cause of occupational disability. Yamada et al. (2019) explored the lived experience of chronic pain in 15 college students with pain via a qualitative phenomenological approach using semi structured interviews. The authors identified that chronic pain affected these students' personalities, stigma, and self-awareness. The students could push through the pain using coping strategies, pain management, and adaptations to promote social engagement. The authors suggested that, by understanding the lived experiences of patients with chronic pain, therapists could engage in an open dialogue with clients about the holistic nature of their pain.

Occupational therapy uniquely contributes to chronic pain management due to its focus on functioning (Lagueux et al., 2018; Spałek et al., 2017). Spałek et al. (2017) presented the problems connected with occupational therapy that made a major part of the programs for treating mobility limitations connected with different dysfunctions. The

authors conducted an extensive literature review and indicated that the knowledge regarding personalized medicine, rehabilitation, and occupational therapy continues to grow. Lagueux et al. (2018) contributed to this body of knowledge by documenting occupational therapy roles, models, assessments, and intervention methods used with adults with chronic pain. They reviewed 30 different interventions, with 73.3% related directly to the person, 20% about occupation, and 6.7% addressing environmental factors.

Lagueux et al. (2018) discussed the main role of occupational therapy in improving activities and participation, the Canadian Model of Occupational Performance, and the Canadian Occupational Performance Measure. They reviewed the distinction and complementarity between the bottom-up and the top-down approaches to occupational therapy interventions and highlighted occupational therapy specificity in adult chronic pain management. However, chronic pain has psychological features such as catastrophizing that make occupational therapy difficult to conduct (Spałek et al., 2017).

Catastrophic thinking has been associated with occupational disability in individuals with debilitating pain conditions (Adams et al., 2017). Adams et al. (2017) examined the relationship between catastrophic thinking and occupational disability in individuals with major depression. Using a sample of 80 work-disabled individuals with major depressive disorder referred to occupational rehabilitation services, the researchers measured depressive symptoms severity, catastrophic thinking, and occupational disability at admission and termination of a rehabilitation intervention. Adams et al. explained that catastrophic thinking contributed significant variance to the prediction of self-reported occupational disability beyond the variance accounted for by depressive symptom severity. Reduction in catastrophic thinking predicted a successful return-towork following the rehabilitation intervention, beyond the variance accounted for by reductions in depressive symptoms severity. The findings of Adams et al. suggest that catastrophic thinking is a strong determinant of occupational disability in individuals with major depressive disorder. They argued that interventions to reduce catastrophic thinking might promote occupational reintegration in individuals with debilitating mental health conditions.

Hara et al. (2018) investigated the feasibility of introducing a novel transdiagnostic occupational rehabilitation program in groups, mixing participants with chronic pain, chronic fatigue, and common mental disorders. The authors triangulated observational data on group climate and individual participation with qualitative data from focus group interviews on the participants' experiences with transdiagnostic groups. Self-reported chronic pain, chronic fatigue, and mental distress were prevalent, and most reported overlapping conditions (Hara et al., 2018). Transdiagnostic groups showed high participation rates, moderately high group engagement across symptom profiles, and positive participant experiences (Hara et al., 2018). Group treatment was identified as an effective and positive experience. Recommendation arose for further research to establish the feasibility of implementing transdiagnostic rehabilitation groups, their acceptability to participants, and the demand for such treatment in patients with chronic pain.

Chronic Pain Treatment

Chronic pain cannot be treated and cured in the conventional biomedical sense (Hylands-White et al., 2017). Opioid therapy is the cornerstone of treatment for acute procedural and postoperative pain and is regularly prescribed for severe and debilitating chronic pain conditions (Wren et al., 2019). However, Wren et al. (2019) argued that although beneficial for many patients, opioid therapy might have side effects, limited efficacy, and potentially negative outcomes.

Developing a chronic pain disability is a lengthy process involving contextual factors such as response to treatment (Linton et al., 2018). Researchers have called for more social and family-oriented approaches to understand chronic pain management and address the complex factors that influence its expression and impact (Dueñas et al., 2016). Kawi (2016) also suggested that self-management should be promoted. Although theoretical approaches to understanding and designing practical approaches to pain management are equivocal, consistent support has been around many individual elements of these theories in treating chronic pain. Hylands-White et al. (2017) suggested that patients suffering from chronic pain must be given the tools to manage their long-term pain to an acceptable level.

Some evidence exists supporting the role of entrance timing in optimizing pain management outcomes and reducing the magnitude of pain, as well as the perception of disability (Harris et al., 2018; Lovett et al., 2017; Quinn & Emery, 2003; Rysavy et al., 2015). Researchers have suggested that detecting symptoms, such as length of pain complaints, intensity, and psychological issues of depression and anxiety, earlier yields more optimal pain management outcomes. Quinn and Emery (2003) reviewed several studies and concluded that pain management treatment was effective in slowing the disease process associated with rheumatoid arthritis when treatment was implemented promptly. The authors referred to this as a therapeutic window that should be utilized to optimize care (Quinn & Emery, 2003, p. S155). This review is dated but relevant to the study. The authors noted that it was unclear if an early treatment impacted the disease process of arthritis or if it interrupted the cyclical nature of inflammation and physical damage.

Hadi et al. (2017) conducted a study to identify barriers to effective pain management encountered by patients with chronic pain within the United Kingdom's National Health Service. After employing secondary analysis of face-to-face semi structured qualitative interviews of 18 patients with chronic pain who completed treatment, Hadi et al. reported that patients were highly disappointed with the quality of pain management services provided both within primary and secondary care and consequently were willing to seek private medical care. The authors identified two main reported barriers to effective pain management: healthcare professional-related and health system-related.

Most recently, Rose et al. (2021) investigated the perceived impact and experience of long-term involvement in community-based group yoga for people with chronic pain. Rose et al. employed a mixed-methods approach with 11 participants during the 8-week yoga study and after 2 years of yoga and found Canadian Occupational Performance Measure scores significantly improved between baseline and follow-up. These researchers identified three main themes from qualitative interviews: (a) the participants described the change that took place as shifting from "existing" to "living"; (b) the change process was progressive; and (c) yoga was viewed as a positive thing. Overall, the studies reviewed suggested that treatment focused on the entire person may be the most effective way to approach chronic pain. Timing may also be an important part of treatment, and the sooner the problem is addressed, the more effective treatment may be. No researchers to date have specifically investigated if treatment timing is a significant predictor of outcome in this patient population.

Entrance Timing and Early Intervention

The substantial negative impact associated with chronic pain and occupational disability underscores the importance of interventions to reduce the burden of pain (Moens et al., 2019). Patients have no control over variables such as age, the severity of pain and disability, and psychological characteristics; thus, researchers need to focus on controllable variables, such as entrance timing. Although chronic pain has multiple and complicated relationships with various variables, entrance timing may be critical in determining rehabilitative success (Shaw et al., 2017). Entrance timing is important in the treatment of most medical conditions (Rysavy et al., 2015), including rheumatoid arthritis (Quinn & Emery, 2003), treatment of addiction to drugs and alcohol (Harris et al., 2018), and cardiovascular disease (Murphy et al., 2017).

Positive early interactions between the patient and their treating providers have been shown to increase the effectiveness of care and overall improvement (Castelnuovo & Schreurs, 2019). Although the evidence is clear for other medical conditions, the role of entrance timing in chronic pain is not understood. Some individuals may benefit from early interventions by developing an internal locus of control and self-efficacy, which in turn allows them to push themselves to participate in activities that cause discomfort, because they start to believe that they may benefit from those activities in the longer term. As discussed previously, entrance timing may also be important for pain management, as earlier treatment may be associated with more favorable treatment outcomes. Chronic pain sufferers have little to no choice in many factors that may impact treatment outcomes, but they do have choices regarding treatment. Treatment entrance timing itself may be an important and controllable predictive factor in chronic pain outcomes, and it is vital to pursue research that investigates its role in the pain and disability of those who engage in multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment programs.

Researchers have shown that treatment is important in minimizing disability in chronic pain (Jurisic et al., 2017). However, contextual issues such as whether the patient resides in an urban versus rural setting can significantly impact treatment timing (Lavoie et al., 2017). Living in a rural community can lead to reduced access to and delayed intervention (Lavoie et al., 2017). Additionally, practitioners may be unable to deliver the most evidence-based care if patients opt for an alternative pain management approach. As a result, it is difficult to control the timing of current interventions designed to manage chronic pain. Further research is needed to determine if there is optimal entrance timing for managing chronic pain in general, as well as timing, influences subjective pain experiences, catastrophizing, and perceptions of disability.

Early pain treatment is a priority in acute pain, such as pain related to surgery. Chronic postsurgical pain is an unwanted adverse event in any operation (Thapa & Euasobhon, 2018). Thapa and Euasobhon (2018) described preventive postsurgical pain strategies, including modification of the surgical technique, good pain control throughout the perioperative period, and preoperative psychological intervention focusing on the psychological and cognitive risk factors. Voltage-dependent calcium channel antagonists, antidepressants, topical lidocaine, and topical capsaicin are the main pharmacological treatments for postsurgical pain (Thapa & Euasobhon, 2018). Other drugs that may be helpful are ketamine, clonidine, and intravenous lidocaine infusion (Thapa & Euasobhon, 2018). Single modality treatment, such as medication alone, can be effective for shortterm pain; however, when an individual suffers from pain over months or years, the pain and its treatment can become more complicated. Thapa and Euasobhon suggested adequate preoperative counseling regarding the surgery and expected outcomes could alleviate stress and help prevent chronic postsurgical pain. Identifying psychologically vulnerable patients and early interventions pre- and postoperatively might help prevent the development of chronic pain in chronic postsurgical pain patients.

Predicting treatment outcomes based on demographic or pain factors can prove beneficial in the development of more robust treatment approaches. Pagé et al. (2017) suggested that early identification of patients whose condition could not be improved with multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment through examination of baseline characteristics and rates of change in pain scores could provide valuable information about prognosis and open the doors for evaluation of different cost-effective treatment approaches. However, little is known about the relation of entrance timing to outcome in interventions incorporating psychological interventions such as multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment programs (Svanberg et al., 2017; Veehof et al., 2016).

Researchers have demonstrated that psychological processes significantly influence the progression of pain symptoms (Turk & Gatchel, 2018), implying that entrance timing may play a central role in rehabilitative success in managing chronic pain (Svanberg et al., 2017; Veehof et al., 2016). Understanding the role entrance timing to multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment programs plays for patients with chronic pain may provide an unrecognized asset to the treatment regimen for these patients and improve recovery outcomes. The research on treatment timing may benefit the field by providing information that may help patients and treatment providers who help guide patient decisions regarding treatment options.

Multidisciplinary Short-Term Intensive Pain Treatment

Treatment approaches for chronic pain vary due to different conceptualizations, different health beliefs across different cultures, and differences in healthcare systems (Lavoie et al., 2017). Chronic pain carries a significant impact and is difficult to treat, with limited success (Wilson, 2017). A singular approach to pain management cannot address all the mediating and moderating variables that determine treatment success. Hylands-White et al. (2017) provided an overview of treatment approaches available for managing persistent nonmalignant pain. These authors discussed providing relief from the physical aspects of pain through the judicious use of analgesics, interventions, simulations, and distraction. They also discussed how the pain clinic they ran offered a biopsychosocial approach to treatment with a multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment program and how they perceived this approach as the most effective (Hylands-White et al., 2017).

The biopsychosocial model of pain accounts for the complex interplay of biological, psychological, social, and environmental factors and how this interplay contributes to and maintains pain and disability (Harrison et al., 2019). This type of treatment approach combines providers with different modalities to form a cohesive team under the same roof, to manage the treatment of chronic pain (Ronzi et al., 2017). Multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment programs optimize treatment by delegating professional roles and responsibilities across multiple disciplines, allowing practitioners to intervene consistently throughout the patient's rehabilitation and work as a team (Gatchel et al., 2014).

Multidisciplinary Short-Term Intensive Pain Treatment Effectiveness

Multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatments incorporating pharmacological and integrative nonpharmacological therapies are effective in acute and chronic pain management for pediatric populations (Wren et al., 2019). A multidisciplinary approach can benefit psychological functioning and quality of life and may also have the potential to reduce reliance on opioids (Wren et al., 2019). Treatment goals associated with multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment programs address the biomedical symptoms of pain as well as the psychological and social factors that determine rehabilitative success (Fedoroff et al., 2014; Gatchel et al., 2014; Kamper et al., 2015; McCoy, 2016; Salathé et al., 2018; White et al., 2018). Physical therapy, cognitive behavioral therapy, and lifestyle modifications are useful for relieving the pain and distress experienced by chronic postsurgical pain patients (Thapa & Euasobhon, 2018). There is a consensus among researchers that a multidisciplinary approach is optimal for treating chronic pain (Ronzi et al., 2017).

Multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment programs may be more effective in treating chronic pain than standard medical care alone, due to their ability to address multiple factors that affect patients' pain (Cancelliere et al., 2016; Cormier et al., 2016; Kapoor et al., 2006; Peters et al., 2017; Woodall et al., 2017). Multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment programs are potentially more efficacious than standard physical care because of the combination of treatment modalities. Medical factors, social factors, communication between patients and healthcare providers, the level of patient engagement that exists with the treatment approach, and the degree to which the patient responds to self-management, may all significantly influence treatment outcomes (Chou et al., 2016; Fedoroff et al., 2014; Hadi et al., 2014; McCormick et al., 2015; Visser et al., 2016).

Harrison et al. (2019) described the state of the art of rehabilitation approaches to treat persistent pain in children and adolescents. The authors indicated that multidisciplinary treatment was important, with intensive interdisciplinary pain rehabilitation effectively reducing disability for patients with high levels of functional disability. Harrison et al. also highlighted the importance of researching emerging interventions to guide future research and clinical practice.

Factors that predict positive treatment outcomes in multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment include more education, higher socioeconomic status, high self-

efficacy, positive expectations, less severe injury or pain, and increased coordination of work with treatment (Cancelliere et al., 2016; Kapoor et al., 2006; Peters et al., 2017; Woodall et al., 2017). A multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment approach to pain management addresses a range of factors that impact chronic pain and sets active treatment outcomes such as return-to-work, pain flare coping plans, goals setting, and problem-solving in contrast to interventions that are delivered individually (e.g., physical treatment alone), which may focus only on goals associated with that specific treatment modality. Multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment programs are better equipped than medical care alone to address the psychological influences on pain management, such as self-efficacy and expectations about care outcomes. However, there is a great deal of outcome variability in these programs. Wilson (2017) found that these treatment programs significantly benefited some patients' functioning but had relatively little impact on the pain. Wilson also indicated variability among patients, pain types, and benefits. Only approximately a third of patients showed improvement.

In contrast, in a recent Cochrane review, recognized as the standard for conducting systematic reviews and meta-analysis, Kamper et al. (2015) concluded that multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment effectively treats pain and disability. These researchers conducted a systematic review and meta-analysis of 41 studies that adopted a multidisciplinary approach and found that multidisciplinary care was significantly more effective than standard care alone in reducing pain. The authors compared studies of three treatment strategies for chronic low back pain, including intensive and multidisciplinary treatment, less intensive outpatient treatment, and mixed strategies combining these two previous approaches. They found no significant difference between these three approaches in terms of work outcome, but there was a difference in pain and functioning, with the intensive and multidisciplinary groups showing significantly more improvement than the other two treatments (Kamper et al., 2015). All three treatments successfully reduced sick leave duration across the sample of 159 patients.

Systematic reviews and meta-analyses of multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment programs have found at least moderate effects for symptom reduction, reduced time to return-to-work, and reduced conceptions of disability compared to physical treatment alone (Gatchel et al., 2014; Kamper et al., 2015). Gatchel et al. (2014) reported that this approach reduced rehabilitation costs. Kamper et al. (2015) also concluded that multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment programs were significantly more effective and efficient than usual care.

Pagé et al. (2017) aimed to identify subgroups of patients sharing similar pain severity trajectories over time and predictors of multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment responsiveness in a group of 1,894 patients enrolled in the Quebec Pain Registry with moderate to severe baseline pain severity. Participants in the study completed questionnaires on pain and related constructs before initiating treatment, and 6, 12, and 24 months later. Pagé et al. conducted trajectory analyses of pain severity and showed that a three-class model best fit the data. Two of the trajectories, which included 24.5% of patients, showed significant improvement in pain severity levels over time (Pagé et al., 2017). Compared to patients in the non-improving trajectory, improvers were younger and more likely to suffer from neuropathic pain, with the pain of shorter duration, lower worst pain intensity, lower sleep disturbances and depression scores at baseline, a lower tendency to catastrophize, and better physical health-related quality of life (Pagé et al., 2017). There is a great deal of variability in the outcomes of multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment, with only some patients reporting significant pain relief. Given these findings, it is important to continue identifying predictive factors in treatment outcomes.

Wilson (2017) revealed a great deal of heterogeneity between multidisciplinary approaches and the outcomes measures used in these programs and reported that the extent and duration of benefit was inconsistent. Given the large time and energy investment required of patients, staff, and commissioners in this type of treatment, the author recommended further research into differentiating between clinically important subgroups and comparing how these subgroups respond to interventions.

In response to calls for continued study, researchers have begun to develop models of multidisciplinary care that focus specifically on psychosocial processes and outcomes involved in pain management, such as coping skills and quality of life (Brunault et al., 2016; Nicholas & Blyth, 2016; Outcalt et al., 2015); however, these interventions have yet to be tested empirically. Treatment timing may be important in the context of also having the appropriate combination of strategies, and the study investigated the role of entrance timing as a predictor of outcome in multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment program treatment of chronic pain. Reduction in pain following multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment is most often associated with reduced disability (Shaygan et al., 2019). Shaygan et al. (2019) supported a cognitive behavioral model of pain that posited an important role for pain-related cognitive and emotional processes in long-term outcomes following multidisciplinary pain treatment, particularly for the modulation of disability due to pain. The results of Shaygan et al. (2019) add evidence to support the notion that pain-related cognitions are dynamic features varying over time, dependent on the internal situation.

Psychological Predictors of Pain Outcome

Chronic pain develops over time and is impacted by numerous contextual factors (Linton et al., 2018). Researchers have highlighted the need for more significant consideration of the psychological influences on pain etiology to guide treatment (Linton et al., 2018). The development of a chronic pain disability also involves psychological factors such as stress, anxiety, depression, and behavioral or social learning, regarding disability (Linton et al., 2018).

Researchers have examined various possible predictors of pain and disability in disabled workers. For example, Yamada et al. (2019) examined whether smoking and pain intensity were associated with pain-related occupational disability in 1,189 Japanese workers with pain. Using an ordinal logistic regression model and conducting a multiple mediation analysis, the authors indicated that current smoking and pain were more associated with pain-related occupational disability compared with non-smoking and pain. Yamada et al. also revealed that greater pain intensity partially mediated the association of current smoking and pain with pain-related occupational disability.

Psychological aspects of pain, such as stress, anxiety, and depression, can magnify perceptions of pain severity (Linton et al., 2018). Researchers have explored the influence of psychological factors in pain management intervention outcomes (Narayan et al., 2017; Thompson, 2017; Thomtén et al., 2016; Turk & Gatchel, 2018). In addition to self-efficacy and expectations about care, depression, anxiety, fear-avoidance, perceived disability, and pain, catastrophizing significantly affected chronic pain outcomes (Narayan et al., 2017; Thompson, 2017; Thomtén et al., 2016; Turk & Gatchel, 2018).

Researchers have shown that incorporating individual self-management and psychological factors may influence pain perception and treatment response (Chou et al., 2016; Fedoroff et al., 2014; Hadi et al., 2017; McCormick et al., 2015; Visser et al., 2016). Studying these factors may help researchers develop a more thorough understanding of how pain disability evolves in one individual and not another, as well as effective treatments (Linton et al., 2018). Ang et al. (2010) discussed how pain might trigger depression, and how depression may amplify pain signals leading to more avoidant behavior (Ang et al., 2010; Shindo & Yamakage, 2021). The longer this cycle continues, the more severe depression and avoidant behavior may become. Individuals with comorbid depression and pain have significantly worse treatment outcomes than those with pain or depression alone (Dhanju et al., 2019). Targeted treatment of chronic pain patients with complications such as depression or avoidant behavior may allow for concurrent management, possibly minimizing or delaying the development of chronic pain (Ang et al., 2010; Dhanju et al., 2019). Several researchers have noted that psychological symptoms such as self-efficacy beliefs, fear-avoidant beliefs, avoidance behaviors, treatment expectations, depression, and anxiety may predict chronic pain treatment outcomes (Besen et al., 2017; Cormier et al., 2016; de Rooij et al., 2013; Svanberg et al., 2017). For example, Besen et al. (2017) assessed pain catastrophizing, or perceptually magnifying the experience of pain, in 241 individuals with pain-related functional disabilities. The authors found that individuals who catastrophized about their pain experienced more work limitations and longer recovery times than those who did not catastrophize about their pain (Besen et al., 2017).

In a systematic review of 21 studies looking at the role of fear-avoidance on the development of chronic low back pain, Wertli et al. (2014) reported that depression, pain catastrophizing, and outcome expectations, appear to be strongly related to fear avoidance. An individual's belief system regarding pain may affect outward mobility. Thus, cognitions of worsening pain could lead to avoidance of recovery-based activities (Demmelmaier et al., 2018).

Negative thought processes, according to Demmelmaier et al. (2018), may lead to increased hypervigilance, depression, and increased pain. Each of these components interacts with the others, increasing fear avoidance behavior. For example, if an individual with chronic pain does not experience the pain relief outcome expected, they may develop depression. Depressive cognitions may lead to increased pain catastrophizing or the belief that the pain will increase with the slightest movement or miss/delay of medication. Wertli et al. (2014) noted that the researchers whose studies were included in the review consistently noted an increase in depressive thought patterns before pain became chronic. This lends credibility to the idea that working with individuals with pain before their pain conviction beliefs develop may maximize functioning and psychological outcomes (Wertli et al., 2014).

Overlap of psychological barriers, such as catastrophizing and pain fear avoidance (kinesiophobia), is identified when assessing pain through the fear of generalization response (Karran et al., 2017; Linton & Shaw, 2011; Main et al., 2010; Wertli et al., 2014). In other words, there may be overlapping biological, social, and psychological factors to consider when transitioning to chronic pain conditions. Psychological constructs such as learning, perception, and attention, may influence this transition process (Nicholas, 2018). Pain catastrophizing and avoidance have been demonstrated to be predictors of poor potential recovery outcomes. Expectations of poor recovery and distress-related emotions influenced actions and emotional impact (Besen et al., 2017). Proactively addressing psychological and behavioral barriers in the acute stages may increase the potential for positive outcomes (Wertli et al., 2014). Identifying potential individual barriers to care may help healthcare providers strategize patient-centered treatment (Karran et al., 2017).

Linton et al. (2018) focused on the paradox of why coping strategies that were helpful in the short term continued to be used even when they maintained the problem in the long term. To summarize current knowledge, Linton et al. described four tenets that elucidated the etiology of chronic pain. These tenets emphasized that chronic pain disability was a developmental process over time, contextual factors set the stage for this development, underlying transdiagnostic psychological factors fuel this development, and the principles of learning steer the development of pain behaviors (Linton et al., 2018).

De Baets et al. (2019) systematically reviewed 23 studies examining the role of cognitive, emotional, and behavioral influences on disability and pain. The authors focused on the association between pain catastrophizing and disability. Bundling intervention approaches such as medication management and psychological treatments assisted in the mitigation of chronic pain in musculoskeletal disorders (Ang et al., 2010). Kinesiophobia (fear of movement) is a predictor of significant disability, especially when preexisting depression is accounted for (Ang et al., 2010; Ploumis & Gkiatas, 2019). Researchers de Rooij et al. (2013) discussed how in patients with fibromyalgia, those who began their treatment study self-identifying with higher depression levels had poorer outcomes and higher pain interference than those self-reporting with lower levels of depression. The authors concluded that psychological barriers such as treatment expectations and self-efficacy predicted pain and disability perceptions in patients receiving physiotherapy. Stacy and Rosenheck (2019) noted that individuals with high exposure to positive values regarding recovery could embrace the conscious thought of recovery by becoming active participants, thereby enhancing their outcome. Moving into this space allows the individual creativity, freedom, control, and satisfaction, in their pain perception. The impact of the positive relationship with their treating clinicians, social supports, and other parties helps to promote recovery. The degree to which psychosocial factors influence chronic pain treatment outcomes is not as well understood, as their role

in acute pain recovery, and the timing of treatment itself may be an important gap that may be tied to psychological variables (Dures et al., 2016).

Yamada et al. (2019) used an ordinal logistic regression model to assess whether pain sensitivity mediated the association between smoking and pain-related occupational disability. The adjusted variables the authors used were demographic, socioeconomic status, work-related psychosocial factors, general psychological factors, and pain duration. Yamada et al. reported that smoking and pain were associated with pain-related occupational disability, mediated partially through greater pain intensity, in Japanese workers. Linton et al. (2018) suggested that understanding the psychological processes underlying the etiology of chronic pain provided testable ideas and a path forward for improving treatment interventions.

Continued research on psychological predictors of pain has implications for individuals and societal conceptions of disability (Arnstein, 2000; Vanichkachorn et al., 2014). Psychological factors play a significant role in conceptualizing pain and disability (Carriere, 2017; Carriere et al., 2015; Edwards et al., 2016). Research on these factors needs to continue to develop understanding of how they could be used to guide effective treatment and participation in that treatment. The experience of pain may be influenced by underlying psychological factors that researchers have yet to understand fully, such as pain catastrophizing (Linton et al., 2018).

Non-psychological Predictors of Pain Outcome

Predicting the response to chronic pain treatment is complicated, with multiple potential predictors. Some researchers have speculated that cultural beliefs about health and illness may affect the effectiveness of chronic pain treatment (Brady et al., 2016; Portenoy et al., 2004; Xu et al., 2016). For example, patients from non-Western backgrounds may be more responsive to holistic models (e.g., biopsychosocial) of pain management that incorporate psychological and social factors into the treatment approach (Xu et al., 2016). Conversely, individuals from Western backgrounds may respond more effectively to more biomedically based practice that relies on treatment and increasing efficiency of pain management (Murphy et al., 2017). Irrespective of cultural background, interdisciplinary care is optimal from a healthcare standpoint for reducing treatment costs and increasing pain management efficiency (Jaksch et al., 2014).

The perception of pain is susceptible to a placebo or nocebo response, indicating that expectation plays an important role in the outcome. For example, the experience of pain can be influenced by expectations of pain discussed during informed consent procedures (Gligorov, 2018). During this process, physicians may have the best intentions but also contribute to an iatrogenic exacerbation of pain symptomology by inadvertently manipulating expectations (Gussak, 2018). The influence of the placebo response can also be seen when physicians focus on positive expectations for recovery (Bishop et al., 2019). The placebo response can be utilized in how providers speak to their patients about their condition and expectations for recovery (Castelnuovo et al., 2018).

Age, Sex, and Education in Pain Outcome

Socioeconomic status (SES) is a complex variable that can be determined using education level, income, and occupation. Winkleby et al. (1992) examined the

independent contribution of the variables of education, income, and occupation to cardiovascular disease risk factors and found that lower levels of education were the best demographic predictor of disease risk (Wang & Geng, 2019; Winkleby et al., 1992). Education level was used in the study as a proxy measure for SES, as it has demonstrated predictive value and has been used as a key measure of SES by the National Committee on Vital and Health Statistics in the U.S. (National Committee on Vital and Health Statistics, 2021).

Poleshuck and Green (2008) summarized the literature on the relationships between socioeconomic disadvantage (SED) and chronic disease and concluded that an improved understanding of how chronic disease and SED were related could lead to improved treatment for individuals with SED and pain. Bonathan et al. (2013) also reviewed the relationship between SES and chronic pain; the findings indicated that SES factors, such as lower levels of education, low income, and unemployment, were associated with higher rates of chronic pain. Bonathan et al. (2013) further highlighted that chronic or persistent pain was related to loss of work and reduced work effectiveness; disability, rather than chronic pain itself, was associated with SED.

Regarding age and sex differences in pain outcome, Shaygan et al. (2019) explored the relationship between pain intensity and disability in 279 patients suffering from chronic musculoskeletal pain in a German inpatient multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment program. The authors found evidence that both age and sex produced an impact on the treatment of pain, with younger women demonstrating the largest improvements in pain intensity after treatment (Shaygan et al., 2019). Racine et al. (2020) explored potential sex differences in the pretreatment measures and outcomes of 202 patients participating in an interdisciplinary pain treatment program and found that men reported higher levels of kinesiophobia, were more likely to view their pain as being harmful and used more activity pacing when doing daily activities than women at pretreatment. In contrast, women were more likely to engage in "overdoing" activity patterns than men (Racine et al., 2020). These researchers also found that women reported larger improvements in pain intensity and physical function compared to men at posttreatment, although both sexes reported similar reductions in depressive symptoms. Rovner et al.'s (2017) research also identified sex differences in a sample of 1,371 men and women entering a pain clinic program. The authors found that when both sexes experienced the same pain severity, women exhibited significantly higher activity levels, pain acceptance, and social support (Rovner et al., 2017; Solé et al., 2020).

The research of Poleshuck and Green (2008), Bonathan et al. (2013), Rovner et al. (2017), and Racine et al. (2020) indicated the potential importance of taking demographic variables such as SES, age, and sex into account as possible predictors of patient outcomes. There is some conflicting data among these studies. For example, Poleshuck and Green found that SED was a significant predictor of risk for chronic disease, but age and sex were not predictors. Shaygan et al. (2019) and Racine et al. both identified that age and sex played a role in pain outcomes. Rovner et al. reported that women suffering from chronic pain tended to have higher activity levels and pain acceptance than men with chronic pain when pain severity was controlled.

Similarly, Racine et al. found that women benefitted more from the interdisciplinary pain management program than men. Given these findings, age, sex, and SES, need to be considered as potential predictor variables along with treatment timing to control for potential confounding effects. Such research might enrich the literature, and the findings of this study could benefit scholars and practitioners in pain management.

Summary

As evidence continues to accumulate regarding how psychological mediators and moderators influence treatment response, professional organizations can update their guidance and ensure they deliver the most appropriate, efficient, and needs-based pain management models (ACPA, 2021; Shaw et al., 2017). Response to chronic pain treatment is complicated, with multiple possible psychological predictors of outcome. Multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment programs may be the most effective treatments for chronic pain due to the diversity of treatment approaches these programs contain to address both physical and emotional issues. Age, sex, education at pretreatment, and pretreatment pain levels significantly predict patient outcomes (Racine et al., 2020; Shaygan et al., 2019); however, limited research exists in this area. Early admissions to these programs allow for the earlier introduction of coping techniques/skills before depression, pain catastrophizing, and reduced functioning develop into chronic issues. A comprehensive literature review revealed that few studies have been conducted to examine the association between treatment timing and chronic pain outcome, particularly for work injuries. In order to address this gap in the literature, I aimed to determine if entrance timing, age, sex, education, level of occupational

disability at pretreatment, and pretreatment pain levels were related to pain and disability outcomes in patients with chronic pain within a multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment framework. This gap in the research lead to the rationale and justification for the current study.

The study could address an important gap in the literature and contribute to the scholarship, especially regarding treatment timing. This study could help foster positive treatment outcome scenarios for all stakeholders (Cancelliere et al., 2016). Suppose entrance timing was related to multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment program outcomes. In that case, the findings may inform treatment planning for individuals suffering from chronic pain. The findings from this study could also significantly impact individuals, their families, healthcare providers, and society in general. Knowledge gained from this study may assist in developing appropriate treatment regimens that guide optimal entrance timing in accordance with relevant psychological factors and processes that influence rehabilitative outcomes. Results from this study may also lead to more informed and effective treatment decisions that can reduce sick leave and disability while increasing patient functioning.

Chapter 3: Research Method

The purpose of this nonexperimental quantitative study was to examine the extent to which the treatment outcomes for injured workers with chronic pain admitted into any of three different multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment programs were related to the timing of entrance to the program. I investigated whether entrance timing, age, sex, education level, and pretreatment levels of pain and occupational disability predict posttreatment levels of pain and occupational disability in this population. In Chapter 3, I discuss the rationale for the study design and the methodology used in this research. I also discuss the sample size, sampling strategy, recruitment strategy, data collection, data analysis procedures, procedures to address ethical standards, and potential threats to validity.

The data for this study came from three programs providing 3 to 4 weeks of structured intensive pain management as an alternative to chronic medication usage. This treatment program includes physical therapy, occupational therapy, physical medicine, rehabilitation (medication tapering and adjustment to alternate medications), and psychological interventions including education, coping skills training, biofeedback, talk therapy, and relaxation training. The information gained from this current study may help patients and health care providers make informed choices about when individuals would benefit most from starting treatment.

Research Design and Rationale

This study was a nonexperimental quantitative study drawing upon de-identified archived data from three existing multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment programs in the Pacific Northwest. Quantitative researchers generate empirically strong conclusions by using streamlined instruments to examine data through statistical analysis (Bryman, 2016). Quantitative data are feasible to collect from large populations, making quantitative methodology the preferred approach when such instrumentation and large study populations are available (Bryman, 2016). Furthermore, quantitative research is appropriate when the problem and variables of interest align with the existing theory that can be used to guide the study. These considerations applied to the current study. The research questions pertained to the nature of the relationship between variables that could be quantified by research instruments used by the multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment programs that supplied the data for this study. Choice theory (W. Glasser, 1998) was an appropriate theoretical framework addressing the study variables by informing the research questions and hypotheses to be tested.

The independent predictor variables were entrance timing, age, sex, education level, pretreatment level of pain, and pretreatment occupational disability. The dependent variables were posttreatment occupational disability and pain levels. An advantage of using the nonexperimental format is to investigate constructs as they exist (Larsen et al., 2021). The goal is to interpret, examine, and make conclusions based on the findings to predict outcomes based on different variables.

Existing research regarding multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment programs had included both quantitative and qualitative approaches to examine treatment outcomes (Burke et al., 2017; Colletti et al., 2019; Giusti et al., 2017; Giusti et al., 2020; Liu et al., 2020; Maeng et al., 2018; Penney & Haro, 2019). Qualitative researchers focused on care utilization, cost, opioid administration, and effective teaching strategies. No published studies had examined the relationship between entrance timing and outcome for this program model. A nonexperimental quantitative design with archival data was used to answer the research questions because a large amount of data was available and the dependent variables of interest were quantifiable.

Methodology

Population

The population of interest was adults with chronic pain who participated in any of three different multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment programs at facilities that provided similar treatment in the Pacific Northwest between 2012 and 2019. The population was limited to those who participated in treatment up to 7 years after their injury. This delimitation ensured that the participants had relevant injuries sustained recently enough for their data to contribute meaningfully to the study. Men and women age 18 to 60 years of any education level and with varying levels of occupational disability and pain levels who were enrolled in the treatment program between 2012 and 2019 no more than 7 years after injury constituted the population that was sampled for the study.

Participants

The sampling for the study consisted of data from the archival records of three multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment programs located in the Pacific Northwest between 2012 and 2019 after the pool of potential participants was identified using the inclusion criteria. The available sample size in the current databases was

estimated to be around 500 potential participants. I conducted a power analysis using G*Power 3.1 software to determine the appropriate sample size for this study (see Faul et al., 2009). The study included a planned multivariate linear regression with p = 0.05, a medium effect size ($f^2 = 0.15$), and a power of 0.80, requiring a sample size of 159. Six predictor variables were used, including age, sex, education level, pretreatment pain level, pretreatment disability level, and entrance timing. All archival data were de-identified before I accessed the database.

Procedures for Recruitment, Participation, and Data Collection

Archival records were collected from three multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment programs treating patients in the Pacific Northwest. The pre- and postassessments used as data for this current study were collected during the clinic intake, discharge, and follow-up evaluations. The collected data were de-identified by trained staff and were provided to me as part of a data use agreement. Demographic information was included and used as predictive independent variables; however, no identifying information was included. Information was obtained via electronic format.

Instrumentation and Variable Operationalization

Demographic Information

Demographic information was collected, including age, sex, education level, and entrance timing. Entrance timing, age, sex, education level, pretreatment level of pain, and pretreatment occupational disability were used as predictor variables.

Occupational Disability Level

Occupational disability level was assessed by a physical examination at the time of entrance (pretreatment) and again at discharge (posttreatment). Disability was scored as a ranked ordinal variable with the categories of sedentary, light, medium, heavy, and very heavy per the Dictionary of Occupational Titles (U.S. Department of Labor, 1991). The Dictionary of Occupational Titles is a standard in the United States for occupational information outlining occupations defined by complexity dimensions (Hawkins, 2016).

Time of Treatment Entry

The time of treatment entry was calculated as the difference between the initial injury date and the program entrance date, measured in months.

Pain Level

Pain level was measured as an ordinal variable based on participants' self-related pain scoring. These scores range from 1 to 10, with 1 indicating *slight pain* and 10 indicating *the worst possible pain*. The average pain level was assessed at pretreatment and posttreatment.

Data Analysis Plan

RQ1: What is the combined effect of pretreatment pain, occupational disability level, age, sex, education level, and time of entrance in accounting for variance in posttreatment and disability levels?

 H_01 : The combined effect of the proportion of variance explained by a set of predictor variables in accounting for the posttreatment variables is zero.

 H_a 1: The combined effect of the proportion of variance explained by a set of predictor variables in accounting for the posttreatment variables is greater than zero.

RQ2: What are the relative effects of pretreatment pain, occupational disability level, age, sex, education level, and time of entrance in accounting for variance in posttreatment pain and disability levels?

 H_02 : The relative effects of pretreatment pain, occupational disability level, age, sex, education level, and time of entrance account for no variance in posttreatment pain and disability levels.

 H_a 2: The relative effects of pretreatment pain, occupational disability level, age, sex, education level, and time of entrance account for significant variance in posttreatment pain and disability levels.

Multivariate linear regression analysis was used to determine whether there was a predictive relationship between the independent variables (age, sex, education level, pretreatment occupational disability, pretreatment pain level, and entrance timing) and the dependent variables (posttreatment occupational disability and pain levels). A multivariable linear regression was also used to determine the relative importance of each predictor variable according to the standardized regression coefficients, with larger magnitudes indicating greater contribution to the prediction of the dependent variable.

Testing

Statistical Package for the Social Sciences (SPSS) software was used to perform a multivariate linear regression analysis. The archival data were securely transmitted

electronically with password protection through a secured virtual private network in Excel format. This information was imported into the SPSS program. I used the general linear model to assess the predictive relationship between the independent variables and two dependent variables. Therefore, multivariate multiple regression was the most appropriate analysis to test the hypotheses.

Assumptions

Multivariate linear regression assumes (a) the dependent variable can be measured on a continuous scale, (b) there are a minimum of two independent variables that can be measured either as a continuous or categorically, (c) linearity between the dependent and independent variables, (d) no significant outliers, (e) homoscedasticity, and (f) normality (Laerd Statistics, 2018). Assumptions A and B were met through scatterplot review. Linearity and normality were addressed through SPSS testing and scatterplotting. Homoscedasticity was addressed during visual observation of the plotting compared to unstandardized predicted values. Outliers were identified on the scatterplot and eliminated (Room, 2020). Regression was robust to violations of the normality assumption, especially with large sample sizes; however, a nonlinear transformation conducted on this data was appropriate.

Threats to Validity

I obtained data from three multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment programs in the Pacific Northwest, which may limit the generalizability of results beyond this geographical area. Using archival data did not allow examination of participant perceptions and experiences before, during, or after program participation. Bias was
minimized because I was not present when the data were collected. The fact that the data were self-reported represented one threat to validity, but there was no better way of measuring subjective patient outcomes such as pain. Another potential threat to validity was inaccurate reporting of these data in the archival records.

Internal validity refers to the soundness of the findings in a study. Specifically, internal validity refers to how well a piece of evidence supports a cause-and-effect assertion in the context of a study. However, this study was nonexperimental, which meant any claims regarding a cause-and-effect relationship were not possible. Testing and interpreting the results from hypotheses testing can involve threats to the validity of interpretation for quantitative researchers. Quantitative research may involve rejecting null hypotheses or failing to reject null hypotheses (Martin & Bridgmon, 2012).

Threats to conclusive findings occur when quantitative researchers encounter a Type I error, which involves rejecting a valid null hypothesis (Ibrahim et al., 2013). In the current study, internal validity was strengthened by controlling for potentially confounding variables such as demographic status, which may have impacted the outcome independently of pain assessment scores. The data collection and analysis processes are reported in Chapter 4.

Ethical Procedures

Three multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment programs in the Pacific Northwest agreed to participate and provided a data use agreement. No information was gathered until permission was granted from the Walden University Institutional Review Board 04-26-0599180. All data were de-identified by the multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment program prior to transmission to ensure the confidentiality of the data. No names or identifying information were included in the data; thus, ethical risks were minimal. The database information will remain password protected on my personal computer until 7 years after publication. All data were maintained electronically; no paper copies were provided.

Summary

This chapter included the research questions, hypotheses, data collection, measurements, and data analysis plan. I used a quantitative approach to examine the predictive relationship between age, sex, education level, pretreatment pain level, pretreatment disability level, and entrance timing (independent variables) and posttreatment pain and disability levels (dependent variables). The methodology that was used was a nonexperimental quantitative design. I used multivariate linear regression analysis to examine possible predictive relationships between the independent and dependent variables. This was accomplished using archived data from three multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment programs.

Chapter 4: Results

The purpose of the quantitative nonexperimental study was to use archival data to examine whether the timing of entry into three similar multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment programs, as well as demographic and pretreatment pain and disability, predicted pain and functioning levels at posttreatment. Researchers had found that age, sex, education level, and pretreatment pain levels may be significant predictors of patient outcomes; however, it was unknown whether the pain and disability of individuals who participate in multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment can be predicted by the postinjury timing of their entrance to treatment. Multiple regression was used in order to address the following research questions and hypotheses:

RQ1: What is the combined effect of pretreatment pain, occupational disability level, age, sex, education level, and time of entrance in accounting for variance in posttreatment and disability levels?

 H_0 1: The combined effect of the proportion of variance explained by a set of predictor variables in accounting for the posttreatment variables is zero. H_a 1: The combined effect of the proportion of variance explained by a set of predictor variables in accounting for the posttreatment variables is greater than zero.

RQ2: What are the relative effects of pretreatment pain, occupational disability level, age, sex, education level, and time of entrance in accounting for variance in posttreatment pain and disability levels?

 H_02 : The relative effects of pretreatment pain, occupational disability level, age, sex, education level, and time of entrance account for no variance in posttreatment pain and disability levels.

 H_a2 : The relative effects of pretreatment pain, occupational disability level, age, sex, education level, and time of entrance account for significant variance in posttreatment pain and disability levels.

This chapter contains a discussion of the study's population and sample as well as a demographic description of the sample. Demographic descriptions are included along with frequencies and percentages for categorical (nominal) variables and means and standard deviations measured at the interval level of measurement. I also present the testing of parametric assumptions for the statistical analysis and the results of statistical hypothesis testing. This chapter concludes with a discussion of the results of this study.

Data Collection

The data for this study were obtained from three independent multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment programs in the Pacific Northwest. The population of interest for this study included adults with chronic pain who participated in any of three different multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment programs in the Pacific Northwest between the years 2012 and 2019. The population was limited to those who participated in treatment up to 7 years after their injury. This delimitation ensured that the participants had relevant injuries that had been sustained recently enough for their data to contribute meaningfully to the study. The available relevant sample size in the current database was expected to be approximately 500 potential cases.

I originally contacted four multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment programs in the Pacific Northwest who provided verbal agreements for participation in this data collection process. Emails were submitted to each location with a formal request, and formal agreements of participation were signed and collected. A spreadsheet was submitted to each facility with the requested information. Three of the four facilities returned the requested spreadsheet. Location 4 stated that this request would need to be reviewed by their institutional review board and that it would take several additional months to obtain this approval. Because the number of datapoints identified in the power analysis was met, I determined that this study would move forward without the fourth facility. The request for information was extended by one month to allow the facilities to gather and input the information into the spreadsheet. In total, 439 cases were provided. Due to incomplete information, 101 cases were excluded; 39 were excluded due to missing information, and 62 did not meet the inclusion criteria. This left a total of 338 cases for the analysis. The sample size exceeded the calculated required sample size for analysis, which was 159 cases.

The sample was examined to determine whether there were differences between the sites in regard to the variables using analysis of variance or chi-square tests. There was no significant mean difference in age between three site locations (p = .186), and no sex distribution differences between the three sites (p = .151). Results of analysis of variance indicated that there were significant mean differences in pretreatment pain and disability levels between the three sites (p < .001). Regarding disability level, Site 1 had mean disability levels (M = 3.27, SD = 1.00) significantly greater than Site 2 (M = 2.50, SD = 1.47) and Site 3 (M = 2.84, SD = 0.85). No other differences were significant. Regarding pain levels, Site 1 had a mean pain level (M = 6.48, SD = 1.63) significantly greater than Site 2 (M = 5.85, SD = 1.95) and Site 3 (M = 4.06, SD = 1.11). Additionally, the Site 3 mean pain level was significantly less than Site 2 or 1. There were, however, no site differences in posttreatment disability level (p = .282). The data set consisted of the independent predictor variables of entrance timing of the program (measured in months), age, sex, education level, pretreatment level of pain, and pretreatment occupational disability as well as the dependent variables of posttreatment occupational disability and pain levels.

Results

Demographic Predictor Variables of Sex, Age, and Education Level

Of the 338 participants, 226 were men and 112 were women. The mean age was 44.63 years. The largest education level in the sample was those who had less than a general equivalency diploma (GED; 49.1%), and 12.8% of the sample had at least some college (see Table 1).

Table 1

D	
Domogran	hing
Demogradi	ucs

Variable	Category	n	%	М	SD	Range
Sex	Male	226	66.9			
	Female	112	33.1			
	Total	338	100			
Age				44.63	9.23	22-65
Education	Less than GED	166	49.1			
level	GED	25	7.4			
	High school diploma	83	24.6			
	Vocational/certificate	21	6.2			
	Some college	32	9.5			
	Four-year degree or	11	3.3			
	more					
	Total	338				

Note. Percentages may not add to 100 due to rounding.

Variables of Entrance Timing, Pain, and Occupational Disability

The mean number of months after injury before entering the treatment program

was 28.85 (SD = 18.92). The mean pretreatment level of pain (measured on a scale from

1 to 10 with increasing values indicating greater pain) was 5.80 (SD = 1.89).

Posttreatment pain levels ranged from 0 to 10 with a mean of M = 5.18 (SD = 2.03).

Occupational disability was measured on an ordinal scale from 0 (not working) to 5 (very

heavy). At pretreatment, the largest group in the sample rated at the medium level

(40.8%), while at posttreatment, most participants were categorized at the light level

(46.7%). Details are provided in Table 2.

Table 2

Descriptive Statistics for Pre- and Posttreatment Pain Levels, Program Occupational

Disability Levels, and Entrance Timing into Program

Variable	Min	Max	М	SD
Pretreatment pain level	1	10	5.80	1.89
Posttreatment pain level	0	10	5.18	2.04
Entrance timing in months	2.57	80.60	28.85	18.92
Pretreatment occupational disability level	f	%		
Not working	15	4.4		
Sedentary	38	11.2		
Light	39	11.5		
Medium	138	40.8		
Heavy	85	25.1		
Very heavy	23	6.8		
Postprogram occupational disability	f	%		
Not working	7	2.1		
Sedentary	62	18.3		
Light	158	46.7		
Medium	87	25.7		
Heavy	24	7.1		
Very heavy	0	0		

Testing the Assumptions of the Regression Analysis

Bivariate correlations were conducted to assess the univariate relationships between the independent and dependent variables. This was performed to assess preliminary associations prior to running multiple regression. The variables were approximately normally distributed as assessed by skewness and kurtosis values within -3 to +3 (see Field, 2018). Additionally, there were no standardized values outside -3 to +3, indicating no outliers (see Field, 2018). Regarding the dependent variable posttreatment occupational disability, there were significant associations with sex (p < .001), education (p < .003I), and pretreatment disability level (p < .001). Being female was associated with lower levels of posttreatment disability level, increased education was associated with increased levels of posttreatment disability level, and pretreatment disability level was associated with increased posttreatment disability level (see Table 3.)

Table 3

Pearson Correlations Between Posttreatment Disability Level, Entrance Timing, Age,

Sex, Education Level, Pretreatment Pain Level, and Pretreatment Disability Level

Category	1	2	3	4	5	6	7
Posttreatment	1						
disability							
level							
Entrance	048	1					
timing							
Age	.020	.115	1				
Sex	232*	046	.055	1			
Education	.161*	.016	.001	598	1		
Pretreatment	067	.175	011	.059	119	1	
pain level							
Pretreatment	.345*	.047	063	.307*	.197*	007	1
disability							
level							

* Significant at the .01 level.

Regarding the dependent variable postpain level, there were significant associations with entrance timing (r = .165, p = .002), education (r = -.171, p = .002), and pretreatment pain level (r = .574, p < .001). Increased entrance timing and prepain level were associated with increased postpain levels. Increased education was associated with decreased posttreatment pain levels (see Table 4).

Table 4

Pearson Correlations Between Postpain Level, Entrance Timing, Age, Sex, Education

Level, Pretreatment Pain Level, and Pretreatment Disability Level

Category	1	2	3	4	5	6	7
Posttreatment	1						
pain level							
Entrance	.165*	1					
timing							
Age	.044	.115	1				
Sex	.086	046	.055	1			
Education	171*	.016	.001	598	1		
Pretreatment	.574*	.175	011	.059	119	1	
pain level							
Pretreatment	009	.047	063	.307	.197	007	1
disability							
level							

* Significant at the .01 level.

Testing of Parametric Assumptions Required for Multiple Regression

Multiple regression was run to predict posttreatment occupational disability and postpain level from entrance timing, age, sex, education level, pretreatment level of pain, and pretreatment occupational disability. There was linearity and homoscedasticity as assessed by plots of standardized residuals against the predicted values (see Figures 1 and

2).

Scatterplot of Standardized Residuals Against the Predicted Values (DV: Posttreatment

Occupational Disability Level)



Scatterplot of Standardized Residuals Against the Predicted Values (DV: Posttreatment

Pain Level)



There was independence of residuals as assessed by a Dubrin-Watson statistic of 2.116. There was no evidence of multicollinearity as assessed by variance inflation factors less than 10. There were no standardized residuals greater than ± 3 standard deviations, indicating no outliers. The assumption of normality was met as assessed by visual inspection of histograms (see Figures 3 and 4).

Histogram of Regression Residuals (DV: Posttreatment Occupational Disability Level)



Histogram

Histogram of Regression Residuals (DV: Postpain Level)



Hypothesis Testing

Multiple regression was performed with SPSS in order to address this first research question and hypothesis:

RQ1: What is the combined effect of pretreatment pain, occupational disability level, age, sex, education level, and time of entrance in accounting for variance in posttreatment and disability levels?

 H_0 1: The combined effect of the proportion of variance explained by a set of predictor variables in accounting for the posttreatment variables is zero. H_a 1: The combined effect of the proportion of variance explained by a set of predictor variables in accounting for the posttreatment variables is greater than zero.

In order to control the effects of pretreatment pain and disability levels, hierarchical multiple regression was conducted with SPSS. The controlled variables of pretreatment pain and disability levels were entered into the first model. Next, the independent variables of age, sex, education level, and time of entrance were entered to create the second model. Education level was a nominal variable with six categories (Less than a GED, GED, HSDP, Vocational, Some College, and at least a BS/BA). In order to conduct the regression analysis, this variable had to be converted into five categories with "Less than a GED" serving as reference category.

Regarding the dependent variable of posttreatment occupational disability level, after controlling for pretreatment pain and disability levels, the overall model was not found to be statistically significant (F[8, 327] = 1.316, p - .234). The model explained 15.0% of the variance in predicting posttreatment occupational disability level from the variables of entrance timing, age, sex, and education level, while controlling for the effects of pretreatment level of pain, and pretreatment occupational disability ($R^2 = .150$; see Table 5).

Table 5

F Test Results for RQ1 (DV: Postprogram Occupational Disability Level)

Mode	el* R	R	Adjusted R	Std. error of	Change Statistics			
		square	square	the estimate	R square	F	<i>df</i> 1 <i>df</i> 2	Sig. F
					change	change		Change
1	.351 ^a	.123	.118	.82926	.123	23.505	2 335	.000
2	.388 ^b	.150	.124	.82615	.027	1.316	8 327	.234
	1 4 11	. D		• D				

*Model 1 predictors: Pretreatment pain, Pretreatment disability levels.

Model 2 predictors: Pretreatment pain, Pretreatment disability levels, Age, Sex, Educational level, Time of entrance.

Regarding the dependent variable of postpain level, after controlling for pretreatment pain and disability levels, the overall model was significant (F[2, 327] =2.539, p = .011). The model explained 36.9% of the variance in predicting postpain level from the variables of entrance timing, age, sex, and education level, after controlling for pretreatment level of pain and pretreatment level of pain, and pretreatment occupational disability ($R^2 = .369$; See Table 6). Thus, this first null hypothesis was rejected.

Table 6

	R	R	Adjusted R	Std. error of		Change	Statis	stics	
Model		square	square	the estimate	R square	F	df1	df2	Sig. F
					change	change			change
1	.574 ^a	.329	.325	1.67288	.329	82.273	2	335	.000
2	.607 ^b	.369	.349	1.64297	.039	2.539	8	327	.011

F Test Results for RQ1 (DV: Postpain Level)

*Model 1 predictors: Pretreatment pain, Pretreatment disability levels.

Model 2 predictors: Pretreatment pain, Pretreatment disability levels, Age, Sex,

Educational level, Time of entrance.

Hierarchical multiple regression was conducted with SPSS in order to address the following second research question and hypotheses:

RQ2: What are the relative effects of pretreatment pain, occupational disability level, age, sex, education level, and time of entrance in accounting for variance in posttreatment pain and disability levels?

 H_02 : The relative effects of pretreatment pain, occupational disability level, age,

sex, education level, and time of entrance account for no variance in posttreatment pain and disability levels.

 H_a 2: The relative effects of pretreatment pain, occupational disability level, age, sex, education level, and time of entrance account for significant variance in posttreatment pain and disability levels.

Regarding the dependent variable of postprogram occupational disability level, after controlling for the effects of pretreatment pain and disability levels, no significant predictors were found. Age (B = 0.005, p = .307), sex (B = -.0.214, p = .124), education

level (p > .05), and time of entrance (B = -0.003, p = .226) were not significant; thus, I failed to reject the null hypothesis. Table 7 provides this information.

Table 7

Model		Unstandardized		Standardized	t	р	Collinea	rity
		coeffici	ents	coefficients			statisti	cs
		В	SE	β			Tolerance	VIF
	(Constant)	1.621	.182		8.904	.000		
	Pretreatment	.250	.037	.344	6.732	.000	1.000	1.000
1	occupational							
1	disability level							
	Pretreatment pain	030	.024	064	-	.211	1.000	1.000
	level				1.253			
	(Constant)	1.535	.311		4.929	.000		
	Pretreatment	.228	.039	.315	5.809	.000	.886	1.129
	occupational							
	disability level							
	Pretreatment pain	021	.025	046	857	.392	.907	1.103
	level							
	Age	.005	.005	.053	1.024	.307	.966	1.035
	Cov	214	.139	114	-	.124	.475	2.106
2	SEX				1.542			
	GED	027	.200	008	133	.894	.738	1.356
	HSDP	.117	.144	.057	.815	.415	.527	1.898
	Vocational	.083	.214	.023	.387	.699	.760	1.316
	Some college	060	.184	020	326	.745	.693	1.444
	At least a BS/BA	.133	.273	.027	.487	.627	.860	1.163
	Less than GED*							
	Entrance timing	003	.002	064	-	.226	.931	1.075
	Entrance unning				1.212			

Regression Coefficient Table for RQ2 (DV: Postprogram Occupational Disability Level)

*Reference category.

Regarding the dependent variable of posttreatment pain level, after controlling for the effects of pretreatment pain and disability levels, educational levels of GED (B = -.898, p = .025), high school diploma (B = -0.843, p = .003), and at least a BA/BS (B = -1.377, p = .012) were significant predictors of postpain level. Compared with those individuals with less than a GED education, there were decreased levels of posttreatment pain levels with increasing educational levels. Those with at least a BA/BS had the greatest decrease in postpain levels. Table 8 provides this information. Thus, the second null hypothesis was rejected.

Table 8

Model		Unstand	lardize	Standardized	t	р	Collinea	rity
		d coeff	icients	coefficients			statistic	cs
		В	SE	В			Tolerance	VIF
	(Constant)	1.617	.367		4.404	.000		
1	Pretreatment occupational	009	.075	005	114	.909	1.000	1.000
1	disability							
	Pretreatment level	.618	.048	.574	12.826	.000	1.000	1.000
	(Constant)	1.590	.619		2.568	.011		
	Pretreatment disability	.016	.078	.010	.208	.835	.886	1.129
	Pretreatment pain	.606	.050	.562	12.190	.000	.907	1.103
	Age	.008	.010	.036	.795	.427	.966	1.035
	Sex	314	.275	073	-1.141	.255	.475	2.106
	GED	898	.398	116	-2.258	.025	.738	1.356
2	High school diploma	843	.286	179	-2.948	.003	.527	1.898
	Vocational	.025	.425	.003	.060	.953	.760	1.316
	Some college	663	.367	095	-1.809	.071	.693	1.444
	$A + 1_{0.000} + 0 DC/DA$	-	.543	120	-2.535	.012	.860	1.163
	At least a BS/BA	1.377						
	Less than GED*							
	Entrance timing	.006	.005	.052	1.134	.257	.931	1.075
*	Deference estadomy							

Regression Coefficient Table for RQ2 (DV: Postpain Level)

*Reference category

Summary

The purpose of the quantitative nonexperimental study was to use archival data to examine whether the timing of entry into any of three different multidisciplinary shortterm intensive pain treatment programs, as well as demographic and pretreatment pain and disability, predicted pain and functioning levels at posttreatment. Multiple regression was used to assess the research questions. The combined effect of age, sex, education level, and time of entrance, while controlling for preprogram pain and disability levels, was statistically significant in accounting for variance in posttreatment program pain and disability levels. The combined effect of the independent variables resulted in a significant predictive model for the second research question and not for the first research question.

Regarding the second research question, program occupational disability level was a significant predictor of posttreatment program occupational disability level. A oneunit increase in pretreatment program occupational disability level corresponds to an overall average increase in posttreatment program occupational disability level by 0.228. Regarding the dependent variable of posttreatment pain level, educational levels of GED, high school diploma, and at least a BA/BS, as well as pretreatment pain level, were significant predictors of posttreatment pain level. Compared with those individuals with less than a GED education, there were decreased levels of posttreatment pain levels with increasing educational levels. Those with at least a BA/BS had the greatest decrease in posttreatment pain levels. Lastly, an increase in pretreatment pain levels by one unit corresponded to an increase in posttreatment pain levels on an average by 0.606. Chapter 5: Discussion, Conclusions, and Recommendations

The problem investigated in this study was the lack of knowledge regarding whether the pain and disability outcomes of individuals participating in multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment could be predicted by the timing of their entrance into treatment. These programs are specific, comprehensive, and focused on short-term intensive treatment that spans 3 to 4 weeks and are designed for each patient's specific needs. Understanding whether the timing of entrance into such programs makes a difference in outcome may inform the decision-making process regarding treatment options and may lead to more effective treatment of individuals who suffer from chronic pain. The purpose of this quantitative nonexperimental study was to use archival data to examine whether the timing of entry into any of three multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment programs predicted pain and functioning levels at posttreatment.

The predictive ability of the combination of age, sex, education level, and time of entrance, while controlling for preprogram pain and disability levels, was not statistically significant in accounting for variance in posttreatment disability levels but was significant in predicting posttreatment pain level. Entrance timing was not related to either posttreatment disability or pain. The only significant findings were that higher levels of education predicted lower posttreatment pain levels. Those with at least a bachelor's degree had the lowest posttreatment pain level. In addition, the higher the pretreatment occupational disability individuals in treatment experienced, the higher the posttreatment occupational disability level, a finding that is not surprising. This relationship between pretreatment and posttreatment occupational disability appears to not be affected by age, sex, education level, or timing of treatment and entrance as a whole. This chapter presents the interpretation of findings, limitations of the study, recommendations for future research, implications of the study, and a summary of the chapter.

Interpretation of the Findings

After controlling for pretreatment pain and disability levels, I determined that the overall model to predict posttreatment disability was not statistically significant. The findings indicated that entrance timing, age, sex, and education level were not significant predictors of posttreatment occupational disability level after controlling for pretreatment level of pain and pretreatment occupational disability. These findings are inconsistent with the findings of Shaygan et al. (2019), who found that age and sex predicted the modulation of disability due to pain for individuals participating in multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment. The only significant predictor of posttreatment disability level was pretreatment disability: Higher pretreatment disability scores were related to higher posttreatment disability scores.

The development of disability is a lengthy process involving contextual factors such as response to treatment, age, sex, and education levels of the participants (Linton et al., 2018). In contrast to current study findings, Rovner et al. (2017) established that when both sexes experienced the same pain severity, women exhibited significantly higher activity levels, pain acceptance, and social support than men. Racine et al. (2020) found that women reported larger improvements in pain intensity and physical function compared to men at posttreatment. Solé et al. (2020) also found that when both sexes experienced the same pain severity, female patients exhibited significantly higher activity levels, pain acceptance, pain management, and social support. In the current study, sex did not predict posttreatment pain or disability.

Regarding predicting pain outcomes, entrance timing, which was the focus of this study, was not a significant predictor of posttreatment pain and disability levels. However, the results indicated that education level significantly predicted posttreatment pain levels. This is somewhat consistent with previous studies that age, sex, and education are significant predictors of pain outcomes (see Racine et al., 2020; Shaygan et al., 2019). Given those findings, Dueñas et al. (2016) called for more social and family-oriented approaches to understand the management of chronic pain and to address the complex factors that influence its expression, such as age, sex, and education level. Sex in particular has been found to be related to pain outcomes in previous research. My findings were not consistent with previous research regarding the relationship between sex and pain outcomes but support the conclusion that education levels should be considered in treatment planning.

Although the current study indicated that entrance timing, age, sex, and education level were not significant predictors of posttreatment occupational disability level after controlling for pretreatment levels of pain and pretreatment occupational disability, Hylands-White et al. (2017) suggested that patients with relatively low levels of education suffering from chronic pain must be given the tools with which their long-term pain can be managed to an acceptable level. Education about pain and pain management enables positive early interactions between the patient and their treating providers because there tends to be a high level of medication adherence in patients with high education levels, which improves treatment outcomes (Castelnuovo & Schreurs, 2019).

However, after controlling for the effects of pretreatment pain and disability levels, education level was a significant predictor of posttreatment pain level in the current study. When compared with individuals with less than a GED education, posttreatment pain level decreased as education level increased. Those with at least a bachelor's degree had the greatest decrease in posttreatment pain level. The current study findings support previous literature by establishing that education level may be critical in determining rehabilitative success among patients with pain (see Shaw et al., 2017). The importance of the findings is that the treatment appears to only be effective in lowering pain levels for people with higher education levels, and as a result, the treatment may need to be changed to address the needs of individuals with lower education levels.

Education level is a key component of SES (National Committee on Vital Health and Statistics, 2021). Current findings concur with Poleshuck and Green (2008) who found that training and mentorship of individuals with lower education levels through multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment programs could lead to improved treatment outcomes for individuals with socioeconomic disadvantage. Jonathan et al. (2013) indicated that low SES factors such as lower levels of education and low income were associated with high levels of chronic pain, possibly because individuals with lower SES also have more physical jobs that can lead to injury and chronic pain. Jonathan et al. reiterated that researchers need to find out how to serve those in lower SES to better meet their needs. Current findings imply that people with a higher level of education may benefit from multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment programs, but the programs may need to be adapted to meet the needs of those with lower education levels. Multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment programs can be costly and need to be accessible to anyone who can benefit from them.

Consistent with the current study findings, previous researchers found that lower levels of education were the best demographic predictor of disease risk and treatment outcomes among patients with low SES (Wang & Geng, 2019; Winkleby et al., 1992). Current findings are somewhat consistent with other studies that demonstrated that the factors predicting positive treatment outcomes in multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment include a higher level of education, higher SES, high self-efficacy, positive expectations, less severe injury or pain, and increased coordination of work with treatment among workers (Cancelliere et al., 2016; Kapoor et al., 2006).

Cancelliere et al. (2016) also identified education levels as the key predictor of posttreatment pain levels and disability. The current results add to the previous literature by establishing that education levels were a significant predictor of postpain levels in that patients with high school diplomas experienced higher postpain levels compared to patients with higher education levels, such as a college diploma.

Education level has been found in both current and previous research to significantly impact the extent to which patients with chronic pain benefit from treatment (Svanberg et al., 2017). Current study findings are consistent with results reported by Poleshuck and Green (2008) highlighting that education level has a significant impact on posttreatment pain levels. Although this study indicated a connection between posttreatment pain levels and education levels, prior research demonstrated that earlier timed treatment may additionally increase treatment effectiveness (Müller et al., 2016).

People suffering from chronic pain have little to no choice in some of the demographic factors that may affect treatment outcomes, but they may have more choices regarding treatment decisions. Current findings indicated that entrance timing was not a significant predictor of posttreatment pain levels, and current study findings are consistent with previous research regarding the role of education level in the treatment outcomes of those who engage in a multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment program (Higgins et al., 2015). This may mean that professionals who design these treatment programs need to consider developing a treatment that focuses on a broader demographic to benefit a diverse group of individuals. Patients with lower education levels may struggle to manage their pain effectively. However, providing these patients with practical adaptation skills as well as emotional coping skills can be helpful in addressing this issue (Higgins et al., 2015).

A multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment approach to pain management addresses a range of factors that impact chronic pain, and treatment outcomes include aims such as return-to-work, pain flare coping plans, goal setting, and problem solving. In contrast, interventions that are delivered individually such as physical therapy may focus only on goals associated with that specific treatment modality. Individuals in multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment programs are equipped to address psychological influences on pain management, such as selfefficacy and expectations about care outcomes. However, there is a great deal of variability of outcomes in these programs. I. R. Wilson (2017) found that multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment programs had a significant benefit on functioning for some patients but relatively little impact on treatment outcome in low SES individuals with low levels of education. Current findings are consistent with the previous literature establishing that reduction in pain following multidisciplinary shortterm intensive pain treatment is often associated with higher education levels (Shaygan et al., 2019).

Although entrance timing was the variable of interest in the current study, it was not found to be a significant predictor of posttreatment pain levels and disability. Although the findings were not significant, there are important implications regarding entrance timing and treatment outcome. Not all individuals with chronic pain have the opportunity to enter multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment shortly after their pain turns to chronic pain. Timing does not appear to be an important aspect of outcome, meaning that individuals can enter treatment after a long period of suffering from chronic pain and expect similar outcomes to those who have not carried a chronic pain diagnosis as long. However, patients with higher education levels may be more likely to seek early intervention for chronic pain conditions, increasing the effectiveness of treatment in reducing postpain levels. Based on current findings, although patients may participate in multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment at any time, the level of postpain tended to be higher compared to those who sought early intervention through multidisciplinary treatment programs. Those who enter multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment after longer periods of suffering from chronic postpain may not

experience similar outcomes to those who engaged in multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment after shorter periods of suffering.

Limitations of the Study

This study was limited to three multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment programs in the Pacific Northwest, providing 3 to 4 weeks of intensive inhouse outpatient treatment. Findings may not be generalizable to other pain treatment programs or locations. The data collected were limited to numerical data in archived databases, which limited my ability to obtain a more detailed understanding of the experience of each participant. Self-reported data also limited the study, which was unavoidable because there was no better or more objective way of measuring pain, much less chronic pain. In addition, multiple psychological variables that had demonstrated predictive power in treatment outcome were not assessed or collected, and this was a limitation of the current study. The study was also somewhat limited by its use of historical data from multiple sources that may have used different methods and forms to collect the data. Although these data were valuable and easily accessible, I was not in control of how the data were collected and could not determine whether the collection methods were sound. The current study focused on entrance timing, which was not a controlled variable and may be related to other factors that confounded the findings. Only an experimental design with randomized participants would be able to determine whether there was a cause-effect relationship between entrance timing and treatment outcomes.

Recommendations for Research

I recommend that future studies be conducted using multiple geographical locations of similar short-term comprehensive programs to allow for greater generalizability of findings to other settings. Other pain programs consist of longer term treatment, fewer or more specialty treatment providers, or inpatient intensive stays, and comparisons between different treatment models may also be beneficial. The locations that provided data for the current study were all in the same general area providing the same type of treatment, so expanding the geographical reach of this type of research would provide a larger sample size and a more diverse population. A mixed-methods design would also be recommended to collect qualitative data regarding participants' experiences of multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment programs. Future studies should also examine psychological variables contributing to the treatment of chronic pain, including cognitive, emotional, behavioral, and perception factors, to understand how such factors may impact pain levels and treatment outcomes (Gatchel, 2005; Kerns et al., 2011).

The findings of the current study may contribute to a growing body of knowledge regarding the predictors of multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment program success. However, more research should be conducted incorporating qualitative methods to complement the quantitative results of this study. Future researchers are advised to consider psychological factors that may affect treatment outcomes in addition to demographic and treatment timing variables.

Implications for Positive Social Change

Current findings may impact individuals, their families, health care providers, and society. The results indicated that timing does not seem to be an important aspect of postpain outcome, meaning that individuals can access treatment after suffering from chronic pain for long periods and expect similar outcomes to those who have not carried a chronic pain diagnosis as long. Policymakers may use the knowledge gained from this study to assist in the development of appropriate treatment mechanisms considering that timing is not a factor influencing the outcome of treatment. Also, health care administrators may use the findings to raise awareness of the importance of timely diagnosis of illnesses for easier management of postpain levels.

Research findings highlighted education level as a predictor of multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment program success in treating injured workers. As a result, patients with higher levels of education may use this study finding to understand the need for timely disease diagnosis to promote treatment outcomes despite the findings reporting lack of connection between time of entrance and post pain levels. Education level may impact patients' understanding of the influence of long periods of chronic pain before diagnosis. Such understanding may enhance early engagement of patients in multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment resulting in positive treatment outcomes and effective management of postpain levels. Healthcare managers can also use these findings to develop policies such as creating awareness, especially among less educated patients, on the importance of pain management based on the education level or socioeconomic status, age, and sex. The findings may help provide appropriate treatment to patients.

The knowledge gained from this study may assist in developing appropriate treatment regimens by health care professionals (Linton et al., 2018). The results may help hospitals educate patients by promoting the need for early diagnosis of diseases and entering multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment, thus providing strong implications for patient's postpain level management, given the impact and cost that chronic pain has on the society. Improving individuals' functioning and well-being can also help minimize the strain the family unit feels. Although the study established that there was no significant impact of entrance timing to multidisciplinary short term intensive pain treatment programs on the postpain levels, the findings may help individuals to seek early treatment to control posttreatment pain and disability levels. As a result, despite its insignificance in predicting posttreatment pain levels, the findings of this study may assist individuals to understand the importance of early treatment intervention in managing pain before and after treatment.

While timing of entrance has been indicated to have no impact on post pain levels upon entering multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment, healthcare providers can still emphasize the importance of early diagnosis and a multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment approach among patients. Conversely, knowledge regarding education levels making a difference in outcomes can be useful for healthcare providers to educate and advise their patients and clients. Any research that focuses on improving outcome for individuals with chronic pain also has strong implications for social change, given the impact and cost chronic pain has on society. The data for this study came from programs that provide four weeks of intensive pain management as an alternative to chronic medication usage. These treatment programs included physical therapy, occupational therapy, physical medicine, rehabilitation (medication tapering and adjustment to alternative medications), and symbological interventions including education, coping skills training, biofeedback, talk therapy, and relaxation training. Therefore, the information gained from this current study may help both patients and healthcare providers make informed choices about when individuals would benefit most from starting treatment of chronic health conditions using multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment programs.

Summary

The findings of this study indicated that timing of treatment entry does not predict the success of multidisciplinary short-term intensive pain treatment. Education level was the only significant predictor of posttreatment pain level, but not of posttreatment disability. Those with at least a bachelor's degree had the lowest posttreatment pain levels. Improving the functioning and well-being of chronic pain patients can help minimize the strain the family unit feels. These findings, therefore, can be used by future scholars as their reference point in determining the importance of timing treatment in patients. The findings have added to past research by establishing that age, sex, and education levels are key predictors of postpain levels among patients. This calls for more research using qualitative first-hand data regarding patient perceptions of timing treatment.

References

- Adams, H., Thibault, P., Ellis, T., Moore, E., & Sullivan, M. (2017). The relation between catastrophizing and occupational disability in individuals with major depression: Concurrent and prospective associations. *Journal of Occupational Rehabilitation*, 27, 405–412. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10926-016-9669-7</u>
- Alschuler, K. N., Molten, I. R., Jensen, M. P., & Riddle, D. L. (2013). Prognostic value of coping strategies in a community-based sample of persons with chronic symptomatic knee osteoarthritis. *Pain*, 154, 2775–2781.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pain.2013.08.012

American Chronic Pain Association. (2021). ACPA resource guide to chronic pain management: An integrated guide to medical, interventional, behavioral, pharmacologic and rehabilitation therapies. <u>https://www.acpanow.com/uploads/9/9/8/3/99838302/2021-acpa-resource-</u> guide-to-chronic-pain-management-v3.pdf

Ang, D. C., Bair, M. J., Damush, T. M., Wu, J., Tu, W., & Kroenke, K. (2010). Predictors of pain outcomes in patients with chronic musculoskeletal pain co-morbid with depression: Results from a randomized controlled trial. *Pain Medicine*, *11*(4), 482–491. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1526-4637.2009.00759.x</u>

Arendt-Nielsen, L., Morlion, B., Perrot, S., Dahan, A., Dickenson, A., Kress, H. G., Wells, C., Bouhassira, D., & Mohr Drewes, A. (2018). Assessment and manifestation of central sensitisation across different chronic pain conditions. *European Journal of Pain*, 22(2), 216–241. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/ejp.1140</u>

- Arnstein, P. (2000). The mediation of disability by self-efficacy in different samples of chronic pain patients. *Journal of Disability Rehabilitation*, 22(17), 794–801. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/09638280050200296</u>
- Besen, E., Gaines, B., Linton, S. J., & Shaw, W. S. (2017). The role of pain catastrophizing as a mediator in the work disability process following acute low back pain. *Journal of Applied Biobehavioral Research*, 22(1), Article e12085. https://doi.org/10.1111/jabr.12085
- Bishop, M. D., Mintken, P., Bialosky, J. E., & Cleland, J. A. (2019). Factors shaping expectations for complete relief from symptoms during rehabilitation for patients with spine pain. *Physiotherapy Theory and Practice*, *35*(1), 70–79. https://doi.org/10.1080%2F09593985.2018.1440676
- Bonathan, C., Hearn, L., & de C Williams, A. C. (2013). Socioeconomic status and the course and consequences of chronic pain. *Pain Management*, *3*(3).

https://doi.org/10.2217/pmt.13.18

- Brady, B., Veljanova, I., & Chipchase, L. (2016). Are multidisciplinary interventions multicultural? A topical review of the pain literature as it relates to culturally diverse patient groups. *Pain*, 157(2), 321–328. https://doi.org/10.1097/j.pain.00000000000412
- Breivik, H., Collett, B., Ventafridda, V., Cohen, R., & Gallacher, D. (2006). Survey of chronic pain in Europe: Prevalence, impact on daily life, and treatment. *European Journal of Pain*, *10*(4), 287–333. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejpain.2005.06.009</u>

Brunault, P., Champagne, A. L., Huguet, G., Suzanne, I., Senon, J. L., Body, G., Rusch,
E., Magnin, G., Voyer, M., Reviellere, C., & Camus, V. (2016). Major depressive disorder, personality disorders, and coping strategies are independent risk factors for lower quality of life in non-metastatic breast cancer patients. *Psycho-Oncology*, *25*(5), 513–520. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/pon.3947</u>

Bryman, A. (2016). Social research methods. Oxford University Press.

- Burke, D., Lennon, O., Nolan, M., Barry, S., Smith, E., Maye, F., & Fullen, B. M. (2017).
 A cognitive behavioural therapy pain management programme for neuropathic pain post spinal cord injury: A feasibility study including the clinician and patient perspectives. *Physical and Medical Rehabilitation International*, *4*(3), 1119–1129. <u>https://austinpublishinggroup.com/physical-medicine/fulltext/pmr-v4-id1119.pdf</u>
- Cancelliere, C., Donovan, J., Stochkendahl, M. J., Biscardi, M., Ammendolia, C., Myburgh, C., & Cassidy, J. D. (2016). Factors affecting return to work after injury or illness: Best evidence synthesis of systematic reviews. *Journal of Chiropractic Manual Therapies*, 24(1), Article 32.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.injury.2021.10.012

Caneiro, J., Smith, A., Rabey, M., Moseley, G. L., & O'Sullivan, P. (2017). Process of change in pain-related fear: Clinical insights from a single case report of persistent back pain managed with cognitive functional therapy. *Journal of Orthopaedic Sports Physical Therapy*, 47(9), 637–651.
https://doi.org/10.2519/jospt.2017.7371

Carriere, J. S. (2017). Psychological influences on return to work outcomes: The central

role of recovery expectancies (Publication No. 28249429) [Doctoral dissertation, McGill University]. ProQuest, LLC.

- Carriere, J. S., Thibault, P., Milioto, M., & Sullivan, M. J. (2015). Expectancies mediate the relations among pain catastrophizing, fear of movement, and return to work outcomes after whiplash injury. *Journal of Pain*, *16*(12), 1280–1287. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpain.2015.09.001
- Carroll, L. J., Ferrari, R., Cassidy, J. D., & Côté, P. (2014). Coping and recovery in whiplash–associated disorders: Early use of passive coping strategies is associated with slower recovery of neck pain and pain–related disability. *Clinical Journal of Pain*, 30, 1–8. https://doi.org/10.1097/ajp.0b013e3182869d50
- Castelnuovo, G., Giusti, E. M., Manzoni, G. M., Saviola, D., Gabrielli, S., Lacerenza, M., Pietrabissa, G., Cattivelli, R., Spatola, C. A. M., Rossi, A., Varallo, G., Novelli, M., Villa, V., Luzzati, F., Cottini, A., Lai, C., Volpato, E., Cavalera, C., Pagnini, F., Tesio, V., Castelli, L., ... Benedetti, F. (2018). What is the role of the placebo effect for pain relief in neurorehabilitation? Clinical implications from the Italian Consensus Conference on pain in neurorehabilitation. *Frontiers in Neurology*, *9*, Article 310. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fneur.2018.00310</u>
- Castelnuovo, G., & Schreurs, K. M. (2019). Pain management in clinical and health psychology. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 10, Article 1295. https://doi.org/10.3389%2Ffpsyg.2019.01295
- Chen, S., & Jackson, T. (2018). Pain beliefs mediate relations between general resilience and dysfunction from chronic back pain. *Rehabilitation Psychology*, *63*(4), 604–

611. https://doi.org/10.1037/rep0000244

- Chou, E. Y., Parmar, B. L., & Galinsky, A. D. (2016). Economic insecurity increases physical pain. *Psychological Science*, 27(4), 443–454. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0956797615625640</u>
- Clauw, D. J., Essex, M. N., Pitman, V., & Jones, K. D. (2019). Reframing chronic pain as a disease, not a symptom: Rationale and implications for pain management. *Postgraduate Medicine*, 131(3), 185–198.

https://doi.org/10.1080/00325481.2019.1574403

- Colletti, M., Levine, D., Heath, G., Choo, J., Jones, T., & Mackiewicz, T. (2019).
 Breaking the pain cycle: A comprehensive multidisciplinary approach to chronic pain management. *American Journal of Occupational Therapy*, 73(4_Supplement_1), 7311520413p1–7311520413p1.
 https://doi.org/10.5014/ajot.2019.73S1-PO3030
- Collie, A., Newnam, S., Keleher, H., Petersen, A., Kosny, A., Vogel, A. P., & Thompson,
 J. (2018). Recovery within injury compensation schemes: A system mapping
 study. *Journal of Occupational Rehabilitation*, 7, 1–12.
 https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s10926-018-9764-z

Corbière, M., & Shen, J. (2007). A systematic review of psychological return-to-work interventions for people with mental health problems and/or physical injuries. *Canadian Journal of Community Mental Health*, 25(2), 261–288. <u>https://doi.org/10.7870/cjcmh-2006-0025</u>

Cormier, S., Lavigne, G. L., Choinière, M., & Rainville, P. (2016). Expectations predict

chronic pain treatment outcomes. Journal of Pain, 157(2), 329–338.

https://doi.org/10.1097/j.pain.000000000000379

- Dahlhamer, J., Lucas, J., Zelaya, C., Nahin, R., Mackey, S., DeBar, L., Kerns, R., Von Korff, M., Porter, L., & Helmick, C. (2018). Prevalence of chronic pain and highimpact chronic pain among adults—United States, 2016. *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report*, 67(36), Article 1001. <u>https://doi.org/10.15585/mmwr.mm6736a2</u>
- Davidhizar, R., & Giger, J. N. (2004). A review of the literature on care of clients in pain who are culturally diverse. *International Nursing Review*, 51(1), 47–55. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1466-7657.2003.00208.x</u>
- De Baets, L., Matheve, T., Meeus, M., Struyf, F., & Timmermans, A. (2019). The influence of cognitions, emotions and behavioral factors on treatment outcomes in musculoskeletal shoulder pain: A systematic review. *Clinical Rehabilitation*, *1*, Article 0269215519831056. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0269215519831056</u>
- Demmelmaier, I., Björk, A., Dufour, A. B., Nordgren, B., & Opava, C. H. (2018).
 Trajectories of fear-avoidance beliefs on physical activity over two years in people with rheumatoid arthritis. *Arthritis Care & Research*, 70(5), 695–702.
 https://doi.org/10.1002%2Facr.23419
- de Rooij, A., van der Leeden, M., Roorda, L. D., Steultjens, M. P., & Dekker, J. (2013).
 Predictors of outcome of multidisciplinary treatment in chronic widespread pain:
 An observational study. *Journal of Musculoskeletal Disorders*, 14(1), Article 133.
 https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2474-14-133

Dhanju, S., Kennedy, S. H., Abbey, S., Katz, J., Weinrib, A., Clarke, H., Bhat, V., &

Ladha, K. (2019). The impact of comorbid pain and depression in the United States: Results from a nationally representative survey. *Scandinavian Journal of Pain*, *19*(2), 319–325. <u>https://doi.org/10.1515/sjpain-2018-0323</u>

- Dick, B. D., Rashiq, S., Verrier, M. J., Ohinmaa, A., & Zhang, J. (2011). Symptom burden, medication detriment, and support for the use of the 15D health-related quality of life instrument in a chronic pain clinic population. *Pain Research and Treatment*, 2011, Article 809071. <u>https://doi.org/10.1155%2F2011%2F809071</u>
- Dueñas, M., Ojeda, B., Salazar, A., Mico, J. A., & Failde, I. (2016). A review of chronic pain impact on patients, their social environment and the health care system. *Journal of Pain Research*, 9, 457–467. <u>https://doi.org/10.2147/jpr.s105892</u>
- Dures, E., Almeida, C., Caesley, J., Peterson, A., Ambler, N., Morris, M., Pollock, J., & Hewlett, S. (2016). Patient preferences for psychological support in inflammatory arthritis: A multicentre survey. *Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases*, 75(1), 142–147. https://doi.org/10.1136/annrheumdis-2014-205636
- Edwards, R. R., Dworkin, R. H., Sullivan, M. D., Turk, D. C., & Wasan, A. D. (2016). The role of psychosocial processes in the development and maintenance of chronic pain. *The Journal of Pain*, *17*(9), T70–T92.
 <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpain.2016.01.001</u>
- Eklund, A., De Carvalho, D., Pagé, I., Wong, A., Johansson, M. S., Pohlman, K. A.,
 Hartvigsen, J., & Swain, M. (2019). Expectations influence treatment outcomes in patients with low back pain. A secondary analysis of data from a randomized clinical trial. *European Journal of Pain*, 23(7), 1378–1389.

https://doi.org/10.1002/ejp.1407

Faul, F., Erdfelder, E., Buchner, A., & Lang, A. G. (2009). Statistical power analyses using G* Power 3.1: Tests for correlation and regression analyses. *Behavior Research Methods*, 41(4), 1149–1160. <u>https://doi.org/10.3758/BRM.41.4.1149</u>

Fayaz, A., Croft, P., Langford, R. M., Donaldson, L. J., & Jones, G. T. (2016).
Prevalence of chronic pain in the UK: A systematic review and meta-analysis of population studies. *British Medical Journal Open*, 6(6), Article e010364.
https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2015-010364

Fedoroff, I. C., Blackwell, E., & Speed, B. (2014). Evaluation of group and individual change in a multidisciplinary pain management program. *The Clinical Journal of Pain*, 30(5), 399–408. <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/ajp.0b013e31829ea1f7</u>

Field, A. (2018). Discovering statistics using IBM SPSS statistics. SAGE Publications.

- Friend, M. A., & Kohn, J. P. (2018). Fundamentals of occupational safety and health. Rowman & Littlefield.
- Gardner, T., Refshauge, K., McAuley, J., Hübscher, M., Goodall, S., & Smith, L. (2018).
 Goal setting practice in chronic low back pain. What is current practice and is it affected by beliefs and attitudes? *Physiotherapy Theory and Practice*, *34*(10), 795–805. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/09593985.2018.1425785</u>

Gaskin, D. J., & Richard, P. J. (2012). The economic costs of pain in the United States. *The Journal of Pain*, *13*(8), 715–724. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpain.2012.03.009

Gatchel, R. J. (2005). *Clinical essentials of pain management*. American Psychological Association.

- Gatchel, R. J., McGeary, D. D., McGeary, C. A., & Lippe, B. (2014). Interdisciplinary chronic pain management: Past, present, and future. *American Psychologist*, 69(2), Article 119. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/a0035514</u>
- Gilbert, S. (2021). Chronic pain and dependence. In N. el-Guebaly, G. Carrà, M.Galanter, & A. M. Baldacchino (Eds.), *Textbook of addiction treatment* (pp. 1255–1267). Springer, Cham.
- Giusti, E. M., Castelnuovo, G., & Molinari, E. (2017). Differences in multidisciplinary and interdisciplinary treatment programs for fibromyalgia: A mapping review.
 Pain Research and Management, 2017, Article 7261468.

https://doi.org/10.1155/2017/7261468

- Giusti, E. M., Manna, C., Varallo, G., Cattivelli, R., Manzoni, G. M., Gabrielli, S.,
 D'Amario, F., Lacerenza, M., & Castelnuovo, G. (2020). The predictive role of executive functions and psychological factors on chronic pain after orthopaedic surgery: A longitudinal cohort study. *Brain Sciences*, *10*(10), Article 685.
 https://doi.org/10.3390%2Fbrainsci10100685
- Glasser, C. (2003). *The basic needs: The intrinsic motivation to behave. The quality world pictures handout.* William Glasser Institute.
- Glasser, W. (1998). *Choice theory: A new psychology of personal freedom*. Harper & Collins Publishing.
- Gligorov, N. (2018). Telling the truth about pain: informed consent and the role of expectation in pain intensity. *AJOB neuroscience*, 9(3), 173-182. https://doi: 10.1080/21507740.2018.1496163

- Grimani, A., Bergström, G., Casallas, M. I. R., Aboagye, E., Jensen, I., & Lohela-Karlsson, M. (2018). Economic evaluation of occupational safety and health interventions from the employer perspective: A systematic review. *Journal of Occupational and Environmental Medicine*, 60(2), Article 147. https://doi.org/10.1097/jom.000000000001224
- Gulseren, D., & Kelloway, E. K. (2021). Working through the pain: The chronic pain experience of full-time employees. *Occupational Health Science*. Advance online publication. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s41542-020-00078-x</u>
- Gussak, I. B. (2018). Medical harm. In I. B. Gussak, J. B. Kostis, I. Akin, M. Borggrefe,
 G. Campanile, A. Jahangir, W. J. Kostis, & G.-X. Yan (Eds.), *Iatrogenicity: Causes and consequences of iatrogenesis in cardiovascular medicine* (pp. 1–34).
 Rutgers University Press Medicine.
- Hadi, M. A., Alldred, D. P., Briggs, M., Marczewski, K., & Closs, S. J. (2017). Treated as a number, not treated as a person: A qualitative exploration of the perceived barriers to effective pain management of patients with chronic pain. *British Medical Journal*, 7, Article e016454. <u>https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2017-016454</u>
- Hadi, M. A., Alldred, D. P., Briggs, M., Munyombwe, T., & Closs, S. J. (2014).
 Effectiveness of pharmacist-led medication review in chronic pain management:
 Systematic review and meta-analysis. *The Clinical Journal of Pain*, *30*(11), 1006–1014. https://doi.org/10.1097/ajp.0000000000865
- Hara, K. W., Borchgrevink, P. C., Jacobsen, H. B., Fimland, M. S., Rise, M. B.,

Gismervik, S., & & Woodhouse, A. (2018). Transdiagnostic group-based
occupational rehabilitation for participants with chronic pain, chronic fatigue and
common mental disorders. A feasibility study. *Disability and Rehabilitation*,
40(21), 2516–2526. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/09638288.2017.1339298</u>

- Harris, B., Yu, J., Wolff, M., Rogers, M., & Blank, S. (2018). Optimizing the impact of alcohol and drug screening and early intervention in a high-risk population receiving services in New York City sexual health clinics: A process and outcome evaluation of Project Renew. *Journal of Preventive Medicine*, *112*, 160–167. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ypmed.2018.04.018</u>
- Harrison, L. E., Pate, J. W., Richardson, P. A., Ickmans, K., Wicksell, R. K., & Simons,
 L. E. (2019). Best-evidence for the rehabilitation of chronic pain: Part 1: Pediatric pain. *Journal of Clinical Medicine*, 8, Article 1267.
 https://doi.org/10.3390/jcm8091267
- Hawkins, D. (2016, December 29). Disability benefits Experts. *Wisconsin Law Journal* (*Milwaukee*, WI). <u>https://wislawjournal.com/2016/12/29/disability-benefits-</u> <u>experts/</u>
- Higgins, N. C., Bailey, S. J., LaChapelle, D. L., Harman, K., & Hadjistavropoulos, T.
 (2015). Coping styles, pain expressiveness, and implicit theories of chronic pain. *The Journal of Psychology*, 149(7), 737–750.

https://doi.org/10.1080/00223980.2014.977759

Hylands-White, N., Duarte, R. V., & Raphael, J. H. (2017). An overview of treatment approaches for chronic pain management. *Rheumatology International*, *37*, 29– 42. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00296-016-3481-8

- Ibrahim, R. M., Ghani, M. A., & Embat, A. M. M. S. (2013). Organizational citizenship behavior among local government employees in East Coast Malaysia: A pilot study. *International Business Research*, 6(6), 83–94. <u>https://doi.org/10.5539/ibr.v6n6p83</u>
- Iles, R. A., Davidson, M., & Taylor, N. F. (2008). A systematic review of psychosocial predictors of failure to return to work in non-chronic non-specific low back pain. *Journal of Occupational and Environmental Hygiene*, 65(8), 13–24. https://doi.org/10.1136/oem.2007.036046
- Jaksch, W., Messerer, B., Baumgart, H., Breschan, C., Fasching, G., Grögl, G., Justin, C., Keck, B., Kraus-Stoisser, B., Lischka, A., Mayrhofer, M., Platzer, M., Schoberer, D., Stromer, W., Urlesberger, B., Vittinghoff, M., Zaheri, S., & Sandner-Kiesling, A. (2014). Austrian interdisciplinary recommendations on pediatric perioperative pain management: Background, aims, methods and key messages. *Schmerz* (*Berlin, Germany*), 28(1), 7–13. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s00482-013-1382-2</u>
- Jonathan, O. E., Olusola, A. J., Bernadin, T. C. A., & Inoussa, T. M. (2021). Impacts of crime on socio-economic development. *Mediterranean Journal of Social Sciences*, 12(5), 71-73. https://doi.org/10.36941/mjss-2021-0045
- Jurisic, M., Bean, M., Harbaugh, J., Cloeren, M., Hardy, S., Liu, H., Nelson, C., & Christian, J. (2017). The personal physician's role in helping patients with medical conditions stay at work or return to work. *Journal of Occupational and Environmental Medicine*, 59(6), e125–e131.

https://doi.org/10.1097/jom.000000000001055

- Kamper, S. J., Apeldoorn, A., Chiarotto, A., Smeets, R., Ostelo, R., Guzman, J., & Van Tulder, M. (2015). Multidisciplinary biopsychosocial rehabilitation for chronic low back pain: Cochrane systematic review and meta-analysis. *British Medical Journal*, 350, Article h444. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.h444
- Kapoor, S., Shaw, W. S., Pransky, G., & Patterson, W. (2006). Initial patient and clinician expectations of return to work after acute onset of work-related low back pain. *Journal of Occupational and Environmental Medicine*, 48(11), 1173–1180. <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/01.jom.0000243401.22301.5e</u>
- Karran, E. L., McAuley, J. H., Traeger, A. C., Hillier, S. L., Grabherr, L., Russek, L. N., & Moseley, G. L. (2017). Can screening instruments accurately determine poor outcome risk in adults with recent onset low back pain? A systematic review and meta-analysis. *BioMed Central Medicine*, 15, Article 4.

https://doi.org/10.1186/s12916-016-0774-4

- Kawi, J. (2016). Managing chronic pain in primary care. *The Nurse Practitioner*, *41*(3), 14-32. <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/01.npr.0000460854.37363.37</u>
- Keedy, N. H., Keffala, V. J., Altmaier, E. M., & Chen, J. J. (2014). Health locus of control and self-efficacy predict back pain rehabilitation outcomes. *The Iowa Orthopaedic Journal*, 34, 158–165.

https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4127740/

Kerns, R. D., Sellinger, J., & Goodin, B. R. (2011). Psychological treatment of chronic pain. Annual Review of Clinical Psychology, 7, 411–434. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-clinpsy-090310-120430

- Kim, T. K. (2015). T test as a parametric statistic. Korean journal of Anesthesiology, 68(6), 540–546. <u>https://doi.org/10.4097/kjae.2015.68.6.540</u>
- Kosny, A., Newnam, S., & Collie, A. (2018). Family matters: Compensable injury and the effect on family. *Journal of Disability Rehabilitation*, 40(8), 935–944. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/09638288.2017.1283450</u>
- Kress, H. G., Aldington, D., Alon, E., Coaccioli, S., Collett, B., Coluzzi, F., Huygen, F., Jaksch, W., Kalso, E., Kocot-Kepska, M., Mangas, A.C., Ferri, C.M., Mavrocordatos, P., Morlion, B., Muller-Schwefe, G., Nicolaou, A., Perez Hernandez, C., & Sichere, P. (2015). A holistic approach to chronic pain management that involves all stakeholders: Change is needed. *Current Medical Research and Opinion*, *31*(9), 1743–1754.

https://doi.org/10.1185/03007995.2015.1072088

- LaChapelle, D., & Hadjistavropoulos, T. (2005). Age–related differences among adults coping with pain: Evaluation of a developmental life–context model. *Canadian Journal of Behavioural Science*, 37, 123–137. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/h0087250</u>
- Laerd Statistics. (2018). *Multiple regression analysis using SPSS statistics*. <u>https://statistics.laerd.com/spss-tutorials/multiple-regression-using-spss-</u> statistics.php
- Lagueux, É., Dépelteau, A., & Masse, J. (2018). Occupational therapy's unique contribution to chronic pain management: A scoping review. *Pain Research and Management*, 1, 1–19. <u>https://doi.org/10.1155/2018/5378451</u>

Larsen, D. B., Laursen, M., Edwards, R. R., Simonsen, O., Arendt-Nielsen, L., & Petersen, K. K. (2021). The combination of preoperative pain, conditioned pain modulation, and pain catastrophizing predicts postoperative pain 12 months after total knee arthroplasty. *Pain Medicine*, 26(9), 1979–1989.

https://doi.org/10.1002%2Fejp.2018

Lavoie, C. A., Voaklander, D., Beach, J. R., & Gross, D. P. (2017). The association between rurality and return to work for workers' compensation claimants with work-related musculoskeletal injuries: An analysis of workers who failed to return to work within typical healing time frames. *International Journal of Occupational Medicine and Environmental Health*, *30*(5), 715–729.

https://doi.org/10.13075/ijomeh.1896.00926

- Linton, S. J., Flink, I. K., & Vlaeyen, J. W. S. (2018). Understanding the etiology of chronic pain from a psychological perspective. *Physical Therapy*, 98(5), 315–324. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/ptj/pzy027</u>
- Linton, S. J., & Shaw, W. S. (2011). Impact of psychological factors in the experience of pain. *Physical Therapy*, 91(5), 700–711. <u>https://doi.org/10.2522/ptj.20100330</u>
- Liu, J., Wang, C., Chen, X., Luo, J., Xie, J., Li, S., Hu, J., & Shi, C. (2020). Evaluation of pharmacist interventions as part of a multidisciplinary cancer pain management team in a Chinese academic medical center. *Journal of the American Pharmacists Association*, 60(1), 76–80. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.japh.2019.09.005</u>
- Lovett, M. W., Frijters, J. C., Wolf, M., Steinbach, K. A., Sevcik, R. A., & Morris, R. D. (2017). Early intervention for children at risk for reading disabilities: The impact

of grade at intervention and individual differences on intervention outcomes.

Journal of Educational Psychology, 109(7), 889–914.

https://doi.org/10.1037%2Fedu0000181

- Macchia, L., & Oswald, A. J. (2021). Physical pain, gender, and the state of the economy in 146 nations. *Social Science & Medicine*, 287, Article 114332. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2021.114332</u>
- Maeng, D. D., Baylor, K., Bulger, J. B., & Han, J. J. (2018). Impact of a multidisciplinary pain management program on patient care utilization and cost of care. *Journal of Pain Research*, 11, Article 2375. <u>https://doi.org/10.2147/jpr.s177231</u>
- Main, C. J., Foster, N., & Buchbinder, R. (2010). How important are back pain beliefs and expectations for satisfactory recovery from back pain? *Best Practice & Research Clinical Rheumatology*, 24(2), 205–217. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.berh.2009.12.012
- Martin, W. E., & Bridgmon, K. D. (2012). *Quantitative and statistical research methods: From hypothesis to results.* Jossey-Bass.
- McCormick, Z. L., Gagnon, C. M., Caldwell, M., Patel, J., Kornfeld, S., Atchison, J., Stanos, S., Harden, N., & Calisoff, R. (2015). Short-term functional, emotional, and pain outcomes of patients with complex regional pain syndrome treated in a comprehensive interdisciplinary pain management program. *Pain Medicine*,

16(12), 2357–2367. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/pme.12817</u>

McCoy, C. (2016). An evaluation of the effectiveness of a multidisciplinary pain management intervention for rural adults with chronic pain (Publication No. 10239994) [Doctoral dissertation, West Virginia University]. ProQuest, LLC. https://www.proquest.com/openview/ca6444bb9941557380d2b1d89d3e5cdb/1?p q-origsite=gscholar&cbl=18750

- Merriam, S. B., & Tisdell, E. J. (2015). *Qualitative research: A guide to design and implementation*. Wiley & Sons.
- Moens, M., Goudman, L., Brouns, R., Espinoza, A. V., De Jaeger, M., Huysmans, E.,
 Putman, K., & Verlooy, J. (2019). Return to work of patients treated with spinal cord stimulation for chronic pain: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Neuromodulation Technology at the Neural Interface*, 22(3), 253–261.
 https://doi.org/10.1111/ner.12797
- Müller, R., Gertz, K. J., Molton, I. R., Terrill, A. L., Bombardier, C. H., Ehde, D. M., & Jensen, M. P. (2016). Effects of a tailored positive psychology intervention on well-being and pain in individuals with chronic pain and a physical disability. *The Clinical Journal of Pain*, 32(1), 32–44.

https://doi.org/10.1097/ajp.00000000000225

- Murphy, M., Cohn, D., & Loria, A. (2017). Developmental origins of cardiovascular disease: Impact of early life stress in humans and rodents. *Journal of Neuroscience Biobehavioral Reviews*, 74, 453–465.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neubiorev.2016.07.018
- Narayan, S., Reppel, A., & Dubin, A. (2017). Depression and anxiety in chronic pain. In
 C. E. Argoff, A. Dubin, & J. Pilitsis (Eds.), *Pain management secrets* (pp. 160–170). Elsevier.

National Center for Health Statistics, & Centers for Disease Control & Prevention.

(2017). *Health*, *United States*, 2016, *with chartbook on long-term trends in health*. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/28910066/

National Committee on Vital and Health Statistics. (2021). NCVHS 2021 Report to

Congress. (Report No. 12345). https://ncvhs.hhs.gov/wp-

content/uploads/2021/10/NCVHS-2021-Report-to-Congress.pdf

Nicholas, M. K. (2018). Why do some people develop chronic, treatment-resistant pain and not others? *Pain*, *159*(12), 2419–2420.

https://doi.org/10.1097/j.pain.00000000001404

- Nicholas, M. K., & Blyth, F. M. (2016). Are self-management strategies effective in chronic pain treatment? *Pain Management*, 6(1), 75–88. <u>https://doi.org/10.1186%2Fs12906-021-03357-4</u>
- Nicholas, M. K., Vlaeyen, J. W., Rief, W., Barke, A., Aziz, Q., Benoliel, R., Choen, M., Evers, S., Giamberardino, M. A., Goebel, A., Korwisi, B., Perrot, S., Svensson, P., Wang, S. J., & Treede, R. D. (2019). The IASP classification of chronic pain for ICD-11: Chronic primary pain. *Pain*, *160*(1), 28–37. https://doi.org/10.1097/j.pain.00000000001390
- O'Brien, E. M., Staud, R. M., Hassinger, A. D., McCulloch, R. C., Craggs, J. G., Atchison, J. W., Price, D. D., & Robinson, M. E. (2010). Patient-centered perspective on treatment outcomes in chronic pain. *Pain Medicine*, 11(1), 6–15. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1526-4637.2009.00685.x</u>

Occupational Safety and Health Administration. (2018). Business case for safety and

health - Costs. U.S. Department of Labor.

https://www.osha.gov/businesscase/costs

- Outcalt, S. D., Kroenke, K., Krebs, E. E., Chumbler, N. R., Wu, J., Yu, Z., & Bair, M. J. (2015). Chronic pain and comorbid mental health conditions: Independent associations of posttraumatic stress disorder and depression with pain, disability, and quality of life. *Journal of Behavioral Medicine*, *38*(3), 535–543
 https://doi.org/10.1007/s10865-015-9628-3
- Pagé, M. G., Escobar, M. R., Ware, M. A., & Choinière, M. (2017). Predicting treatment outcomes of pain patients attending tertiary multidisciplinary pain treatment centers: A pain trajectory approach. *Canadian Journal of Pain*, 1(1), 61–74. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/24740527.2017.1325715</u>
- Patsavas, A. (2014). Recovering a cripistemology of pain: Leaky bodies, connective tissue, and feeling discourse. *Journal of Literary & Cultural Disability Studies*, 8(2), 203–218. <u>https://muse.jhu.edu/article/548851/pdf</u>
- Penney, L. S., & Haro, E. (2019). Qualitative evaluation of an interdisciplinary chronic pain intervention: Outcomes and barriers and facilitators to ongoing pain management. *Journal of Pain Research*, *12*, Article 865. <u>https://doi.org/10.2147/jpr.s185652</u>
- Peters, S. E., Johnston, V., Ross, M., & Coppieters, M. W. (2017). Expert consensus on facilitators and barriers to return-to-work following surgery for non-traumatic upper extremity conditions: A Delphi study. *Journal of Hand Surgery*, 42(2), 127–136. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1753193416669263</u>

Pierce, J. (2003). Mindfulness based reality therapy (MBRT). International Journal of Reality Therapy, 23(1), 23–27.
<u>https://msutexas.edu/academics/education/_assets/files/international_journal_of_r</u>

eality_therapy_fall2003.pdf

Pilitsis, J. G., Khazen, O., & Wenzel, N. G. (2021). Multidisciplinary firms and the treatment of chronic pain: A case study of low back pain. *Frontiers in pain Research (Lausanne, Switzerland)*, 2, Article 781433.

https://doi.org/10.3389/fpain.2021.781433

- Ploumis, A., & Gkiatas, I. (2019). Musculoskeletal pain management. In N. K. Paschos & G. Bentley (Eds.), *General orthopaedics and basic science* (pp. 105–110).Springer, Cham.
- Poleshuck, E., & Green, C. R. (2008). Socioeconomic disadvantage and pain. *Pain*, *136*(3), 235–238. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rdc.2008.04.003</u>
- Portenoy, R. K., Ugarte, C., Fuller, I., & Haas, G. (2004). Population-based survey of pain in the United States: Differences among White, African American, and Hispanic subjects. *The Journal of Pain*, 5(6), 317–328.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpain.2004.05.005

- Powell, J. (2004). Five stages to responsible human behavior. *International Journal of Reality Therapy*, 23(2), 27–30. <u>https://www.linkedin.com/pulse/five-stages-</u> <u>responsible-human-behavior-jack-l-powell-msw-lcsw-c-lcadc</u>
- Quinn, M., & Emery, P. (2003). Window of opportunity in early rheumatoid arthritis: Possibility of altering the disease process with early intervention. *Journal of*

Clinical Experimental Rheumatology, *21*(SUPP 31), S154–S157. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/14969068

- Racine, M., Solé, E., Sánchez-Rodríguez, E., Tomé-Pires, C., Roy, R., Jensen, M. P., Miró, J., Moulin, D. E., & Cane, D. (2020). An evaluation of sex differences in patients with chronic pain undergoing an interdisciplinary pain treatment program. *PAIN Practice*, 20(1), 62–74. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/papr.12827</u>
- Roe, C. (2017). Treatment success in neck pain: The added predictive value of psychosocial variables in addition to clinical variables. *Scandinavian Journal of Pain*, 14(1), 67–68. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.sjpain.2016.10.006</u>
- Ronzi, Y., Roche-Leboucher, G., Bègue, C., Dubus, V., Bontoux, L., Roquelaure, Y.,
 Richard, I., & Petit, A. (2017). Efficiency of three treatment strategies on
 occupational and quality of life impairments for chronic low back pain patients: Is
 the multidisciplinary approach the key feature to success? *Clinical Rehabilitation*, *31*(10), 1364–1373. https://doi.org/10.1177/0269215517691086
- Room, C. (2020). Exploratory data analysis. *Machine Learning*, 8(39), Article 23. <u>https://devopedia.org/exploratory-data-analysis</u>
- Rose, C. M., Atler, K. E., Portz, J. D., Andrews, A. P., & Schmid, A. A. (2021). Participant-perceived occupational outcomes after two years of yoga for chronic pain. *British Journal of Occupational Therapy*. Advance online publication. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0308022620985779</u>
- Rovner, G. S., Sunnerhagen, K. S., Björkdahl, A., Gerdle, B., Börsbo, B., Johansson, F.,& Gillanders, D. (2017). Chronic pain and sex-differences: Women accept and

move, while men feel blue. PloS One, 12(4), Article e0175737.

https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0175737

Rysavy, M. A., Li, L., Bell, E. F., Das, A., Hintz, S. R., Stoll, B. J., Vohr, B. R., Carlo, W. A., Shankaran, S., Walsh, M.C., Cotton, C. M., & Tyson, J. E. (2015).
Between-hospital variation in treatment and outcomes in extremely preterm infants. *New England Journal of Medicine*, *372*(19), 1801–1811.
<u>https://www.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/NEJMoa1410689</u>

Salathé, C. R., Melloh, M., Crawford, R., Scherrer, S., Boos, N., & Elfering, A. (2018).
Treatment efficacy, clinical utility, and cost-effectiveness of multidisciplinary biopsychosocial rehabilitation treatments for persistent low back pain: A systematic review. *Global Spine Journal*, 8(8), 872–886.
<u>https://doi.org/10.1177/2192568218765483</u>

Schatman, M. E. (2016). *Ethical issues in chronic pain management*. CRC Press.

Schmidt, S. G. (2016). Recognizing potential barriers to setting and achieving effective rehabilitation goals for patients with persistent pain. *Physiotherapy Theory and Practice*, 32(5), 415–426. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/09593985.2016.1194664</u>

Sharma, S., Breckons, M., Brönnimann Lambelet, B., Chung, J. W., List, T., Lobbezoo,
F., Lobbezoo, F., Nixdorf, D. R., Fernando Oyarzo, J., Tsukiyama, Y., &
Ohrbach, R. (2020). Challenges in the clinical implementation of a
biopsychosocial model for assessment and management of orofacial pain. *Journal*of Oral Rehabilitation, 47(1), 87–100. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/joor.12871</u>

Shaw, W., Gatchel, R., Christian, J., & Toms Barker, L. (2017). Improving pain

management and support for workers with musculoskeletal disorders: Policies to prevent work disability and job loss (Vol. 1 – Policy Action Paper). https://www.dol.gov/odep/topics/pdf/PAP_MSK-Pain%20Vol%201_2017-08-29.pdf

- Shaygan, M., Böger, A., & Kröner-Herwig, B. (2019). How does reduction in pain lead to reduction in disability in patients with musculoskeletal pain? *Journal of Pain Research*, 12, 1879–1890. <u>https://doi.org/10.2147/JPR.S197533</u>
- Shindo, Y., & Yamakage, M. (2021). Psychological and psychiatric pain conditions. In K. Shimoji, A. Nader, & W. Hamann (Eds.), *Chronic pain management in* general and hospital practice (pp. 291–301). Springer, Singapore.
- Solé, E., Racine, M., Tomé-Pires, C., Galán, S., Jensen, M. P., & Miró, J. (2020). Social factors, disability, and depressive symptoms in adults with chronic pain. *The Clinical Journal of Pain*, 36(5), 371–378.

https://doi.org/10.1097/ajp.00000000000815

- Spałek, R., Ortenburger, D., Szerla, M., & Bitner, B. (2017). Musculoskeletal pain as a challenging problem for patients and occupational therapists. *Physical Activity Review*, 5, 196–201. <u>http://www.physactiv.eu/</u>
- Stacy, M. A., & Rosenheck, R. (2019). The association of recovery orientation and stigmatizing beliefs. *Journal of Mental Health*, 28(3), 276–281. https://doi.org/10.1080/09638237.2017.1417573
- Svanberg, M., Stålnacke, B.-M., Enthoven, P., Brodda-Jansen, G., Gerdle, B., &Boersma, K. (2017). Impact of emotional distress and pain-related fear on patients

with chronic pain: Subgroup analysis of patients referred to multimodal rehabilitation. *Journal of Rehabilitation Medicine*, *49*(4), 354–361. <u>http://www.diva-</u>

portal.org/smash/record.jsf?pid=diva2%3A1091396&dswid=topdog

Tait, R. C., Chibnall, J. T., & Krause, S. (1990). The Pain Disability Index: Psychometric properties. *Pain*, 40(2), 171–182.

https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/2308763.

- Thapa, P., & Euasobhon, P. (2018). Chronic postsurgical pain: Current evidence for prevention and management. *The Korean Journal of Pain*, 31(3), 155–173. <u>https://doi.org/10.3344/kjp.2018.31.3.155</u>
- Thompson, E. (2017). *Psychological correlates of chronic pain and treatment adherence*. <u>http://dro.deakin.edu.au/view/DU:30105488</u>
- Thomtén, J., Boersma, K., Flink, I., & Tillfors, M. (2016). Social anxiety, pain catastrophizing and return-to-work self-efficacy in chronic pain: A cross-sectional study. *Scandinavian Journal of Pain*, 11, 98–103.

https://doi.org/10.1097/j.pain.000000000000160

- Timm, A., Schmidt-Wilcke, T., Blenk, S., & Studer, B. (2021). Altered social decision making in patients with chronic pain. *Psychological Medicine*, 1, 1–10. <u>https://doi.org/10.1017/S0033291721004359</u>
- Treede, R. D., Rief, W., Barke, A., Aziz, Q., Bennett, M. I., Benoliel, R., Cohn, M.,Evers, S., Finnerup, N. B., First, M. B., Giamberardino, M. A., Kaasa, S., Kosek,E., Lavand'homme, P., Nicholas, M., Perrot, S., Scholz, J., Schug, S., Smith, B.,

Svensson, P., Vlaeyen, J., & Wang. S. J. (2015). A classification of chronic pain for ICD-11. *Pain*, *156*(6), 1003–1007.

https://doi.org/10.1097/j.pain.000000000000160

- Turk, D. C., & Gatchel, R. J. (2018). Psychological approaches to pain management: A practitioner's handbook: Guilford Publications.
- Turk, D. C., & McCarberg, B. (2005). Non-pharmacological treatments for chronic pain. Disease Management & Health Outcomes, 13(1), 19–30.

https://doi.org/10.2165/00115677-200513010-00003

U.S. Department of Labor. (1991). Labor statistics.

https://www.oalj.dol.gov/PUBLIC/DOT/REFERENCES/DOTAPPC.HTM

Vanichkachorn, G., Roy, B. A., Lopez, R., & Sturdevant, R. (2014). Evaluation and treatment of the acutely injured worker. *Journal American Family Physician*, 89(1). <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/j.pain.00000000000160</u>

Veehof, M. M., Trompetter, H. R., Bohlmeijer, E. T., & Schreurs, K. M. G. (2016). Acceptance-and mindfulness-based interventions for the treatment of chronic pain: A meta-analytic review. *Cognitive Behaviour therapy*, 45(1), 5–31. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/16506073.2015.1098724</u>

Visser, E. J., Ramachenderan, J., Davies, S. J., & Parsons, R. (2016). Chronic widespread pain drawn on a body diagram is a screening tool for increased pain sensitization, psycho-social load, and utilization of pain management strategies. *Pain Practice*, *16*(1), 31–37. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/papr.12263</u>

Vlaeyen, J. W., & Crombez, G. (2020). Behavioral conceptualization and treatment of

chronic pain. *Annual Review of Clinical Psychology*, *16*, 187–212. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-clinpsy-050718-095744

- Walid, F., Malek, C., Wajdi, K., Nadia, M., Najla, B., Sameh, M., Amina, K., Hajer, A., Karim, R., Ilhem, Y., & Samy, K. (2018). Chronic pain in patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *European Respiratory Journal*, 52(62), 34–39. https://erj.ersjournals.com/content/52/suppl_62/PA401
- Wang, J., & Geng, L. (2019). Effects of socioeconomic status on physical and psychological health: Lifestyle as a mediator. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 16(2), Article 281. https://doi.org/10.3390%2Fijerph16020281
- Wertli, M. M., Rasmussen-Barr, E., Weiser, S., Bachmann, L. M., & Brunner, F. (2014).
 The role of fear avoidance beliefs as a prognostic factor for outcome in patients with nonspecific low back pain: A systematic review. *The Spine Journal*, *14*(5), 816–836. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.spinee.2013.09.036</u>
- White, L. D., Summers, P., & Scott, A. (2018). Changes in clinical status after completion of an interdisciplinary pain management programme incorporating pain neurophysiology education. *Journal of Physiotherapy Canada*, 70(4), 382– 392. <u>https://doi.org/10.3138/ptc.2016-72.ep</u>

Wilson, I. R. (2017). Management of chronic pain through pain management programmes. *British Medical Bulletin*, 124, 55–64. https://doi.org/10.1093/bmb/ldx032

Wilson, M., Roll, J. M., Corbett, C., & Barbosa-Leiker, C. (2015). Empowering patients

with persistent pain using an internet-based self-management program. *Pain Management Nursing*, *16*(4), 503–514. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pmn.2014.09.009</u>

- Winkleby, M. A., Jatulis, D. E., Frank, E., & Fortmann, S. P. (1992). Socioeconomic status and health: How education, income, and occupation contribute to risk factors for cardiovascular disease. *American Journal of Public Health*, 82(6), 816–820. https://doi.org/10.2105/ajph.82.6.816
- Woodall, J., Southby, K., Trigwell, J., Lendzionowski, V., & Rategh, R. (2017).
 Maintaining employment and improving health: A qualitative exploration of a job retention programme for employees with mental health conditions. *International Journal of Workplace Health Management*, 10(1), 42–54.
 https://doi.org/10.1108/IJWHM-02-2016-0005
- Wren, A. A., Ross, A. C., D'Souza, G., Almgren, C., Feinstein, A., Marshall, A., & Golianu, B. (2019). Multidisciplinary pain management for pediatric patients with acute and chronic pain: A foundational treatment approach when prescribing opioids. *Children*, 6(2), 33–39. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/children6020033</u>
- Xu, X., Luckett, T., Wang, Y. A., Lovell, M., & Philips, J. L. (2016). Cultural influence on Chinese background cancer patients' pain management beliefs, needs and practices: A systematic review of both Chinese and English language research literatures. *Palliative Medicine*, *30*(6), NP251–NP252.
 <u>https://insights.ovid.com/palliative-medicine/plmd/2016/06/000/cultural-</u>

Yamada, K., Wakaizumi, K., Kubota, Y., Matsudaira, K., & Shibata, M. (2019). Smoking

influence-chinese-background-cancer/514/00019505

is associated with greater pain intensity and pain-related occupational disability in Japanese workers. *Journal of Anesthesia*, *33*, 523–530.

https://doi.org/10.1007/s00540-019-02661-1